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Work and family are two of the most important parts in one's life. Individuals cannot fulfill their work 
requirements and family responsibilities at the same time, so they are faced with the dilemma of timing 

and role conflict. Based on the conservation theory, this study explored the relationship between work -
family conflict and job satisfaction in 422 female university teachers in China, and proposed a 
moderating mediation model to examine the mediating role of job burnout and the moderating role of 

perceived organizational support. The results show that work-family conflict has a significant negative 
predictive effect on job satisfaction; job burnout fully mediates the relationship between work -family 
conflict and job satisfaction; perceived organizational support moderates the relationship between 

work-family conflict and job burnout, and the stronger the perceived organizational support, the weaker 
the negative predictive effect of work-family conflicts on job satisfaction. 
 

Key words: Work-family conflict; job satisfaction; job burnout; perceived organizational support.  
 
 

INTRODUCTION 
 
In recent years, with the continuous advancement of 

education reform, China's higher education system has 
also put forward higher requirements for college teachers, 
which makes college teachers, have to devote a lot of 

time and energy to teaching, research and management 
(Wang et al., 2019). However, influenced by traditional 
social gender concepts and limited personal energy, 

female teachers in colleges not only need to take 
responsibility for teaching and educating, but also need to 
devote  a  lot  of  time  to   family   construction   (such  as 

housework, child-rearing, filial piety, etc.) (Allen et al., 

2013). As a result, female teachers in colleges face 
higher role conflict, which means that they need to try to 
balance the conflict between work and family (Lin et al., 

2022). Work-family conflict, as an important form of inter-
role conflict, refers to the fact that an individual's role at 
work (or at home) makes it difficult for him to play his role 

at home (or at work). Or the role requirements in one field 
interfere with the execution of roles in another field 
(Erdamar and  Demirel, 2014), and excessive work-family 
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conflict level will seriously damage the physical and 
mental health of individuals and weaken work motivation 
(Allen et al., 2000; Netemeyer, 1996). Many scholars 

have paid attention to the relationship between work-
family conflict and job satisfaction of female college 
teachers. However, studies analyzing the internal 

mechanism of the relationship between the two are 
scarce. 

Therefore, this study uses an online questionnaire 

survey to investigate female teachers in some colleges in 
China so as to further explore the relationship between 
work-family conflict and job satisfaction of female college 

teachers and its internal mechanism (the mediating role 
of job burnout and the moderating role of perceived 
organizational support), and intends to provide targeted 

suggestions and measures to improve the job satisfaction 
of female teachers in colleges by constructing a 
moderating mediation model. 

 
 
Research hypothesis 

 
Theoretical deduction 
 

Conservation of Resources (COR) was put forward by 
Hobfoll (1989). The basic assumption of COR theory is 
that individuals always try their best to obtain new 

resources and preserve existing resources. Resources 
include two aspects; on the one hand, they are mainly 
material resources. Including rights, remuneration, time, 

etc.; On the other hand, it is character resources, 
including self-esteem, efficacy and so on (Hobfoll et al., 
2018). When female university teachers are faced with 

high-intensity work that takes up too much time, which 
hinders them from fulfilling their family obligations, or 
when they are unable to complete their work with due 

diligence because of too many family affairs, it is easy to 
lead to two-way conflicts between work and family 
(Hobfoll, 2011). At this time, female university teachers 

need to mobilize their existing personal resources and 
self-control resources to deal with various problems 
brought about by the conflict. If female university 

teachers frequently organize or self-intervene in order to 
improve their work or life, it will eventually lead to 
negative emotions and job dissatisfaction. However, if the 

organization provides some material help or spiritual 
support to female university teachers, it can greatly 
reduce the adverse physical or psychological effects of 

female university teachers caused by stress, and 
alleviate the negative consequences of female university 
teachers such as job burnout or stress caused by 

resource depletion (Tran, 2022). 
 
 

Work-family conflict and job satisfaction 
 
Work-family conflict is a kind of role conflict from  the field 

 

 
 
 

of work and family life, that is to say, because of 
participating in family (work) activities, the role and time 
become more difficult (Panda et al., 2022). Work-family 

conflict is bidirectional, that is, work interferes with family 
or family interferes with work. Work-family interference is 
due to excessive work affairs, which makes it difficult for 

individuals to fulfill their family responsibilities and 
obligations, while family interference with work is due to 
family needs, which affects work. The two are a conflict 

relationship caused by the imbalance between work and 
family (Lim et al., 2021). A large number of studies have 
confirmed that work-family conflict is associated with a 

variety of negative outcome variables in the work and 
family domains, such as turnover intention, reduced work 
and life satisfaction, and depressive symptoms (Torp et 

al., 2018). The conflict of family life brought by work will 
reduce the level of individual's devotion to work and job 
satisfaction, that is, work-family conflict will negatively 

affect individual's job satisfaction (Mumu et al., 2021). 
The analysis also shows that work-family conflict is an 
effective factor to predict individual job satisfaction 

(Selvarajan et al., 2019). 
Most scholars believe that there is a correlation 

between work-family conflict and job satisfaction, and 

some scholars study the relationship between work -
family conflict and job satisfaction as a whole (Panda et 
al., 2022). Work-family conflict and family-work conflict 

are negatively correlated with job satisfaction. The study 
shows that there is a negative correlation between family-
work conflict and job satisfaction, and the more attention 

teachers’ pay to work and family, the lower their job 
satisfaction (Mumu, et al., 2021). There is a significant 
correlation between behavioral conflict and job 

satisfaction (Dodanwala and Shrestha, 2021). Therefore, 
this study infers that the higher the level of work-family 
conflict of female university teachers, the lower their job 

satisfaction. Therefore, the following hypotheses are 
proposed in this study: 
 

H1: The work-family conflict of female university teachers 
in China has a significant negative impact on job 
satisfaction. 

 
 
Mediating effect of job burnout 

 
Work-family conflict may affect job satisfaction through 
specific ways. Job burnout, as an extreme psychological 

state of individuals, also known as job burnout, refers to 
the physical and psychological state of individuals who 
are physically and mentally exhausted, tired of work, 

depressed, creative exhaustion, reduced sense of value 
and unable to release their potential l(Madigan and Kim, 
2021). It mainly includes three dimensions: emotional 

exhaustion, dehumanization and low sense of 
accomplishment (Maslach and Jackson, 1981). 
Specifically, emotional exhaustion  refers  to the individual  



 

 
 
 

in a state of extreme fatigue, loss of enthusiasm for work, 
lack of vitality; De-humanization refers to treating the 
working object with a cold, negative, distant, negative and 

insensitive attitude in the work. Low sense of 
achievement refers to the individual's reduced tendency 
to evaluate the meaning and value of self (Wang and Hu, 

2012). This negative emotional state reflects the 
individual's view of work, which affects the individual's job 
satisfaction. 

It is found that job burnout is directly related to job 
satisfaction. Evidence from cross-sectional studies shows 
that job burnout is associated with absenteeism, turnover, 

low productivity, low job satisfaction, and low job 
engagement (Golembiewski et al., 1987), in other words, 
there is a significant negative correlation between job 

burnout and job satisfaction, which means that the higher 
the job burnout is, the lower the job satisfaction will be 
(Visser et al., 2003). 

Through a one-year survey of junior high school 
teachers, Li (2019) found that job burnout was a 
significant predictor of teachers' perceived higher 

workload and reached the same conclusion as Visser. 
Similarly, Abate et al. (2018) also found that job burnout 
is a longitudinal factor predicting individual job 

satisfaction. In this regard, the job demand-resource 
model (JD-R) points out that higher job burnout will lead 
to the increase of individual's job stress, resulting in the 

loss of psychological resources, which will affect 
individual's motivation and behavior, and ultimately lead 
to the decline of self-efficacy, disengagement from work, 

and lower job satisfaction (Bakker et al., 2003). In 
addition, other studies have found that work-family 
conflict is closely related to job burnout. The results show 

that work-family conflict can lead to job burnout, which 
will make employees have negative emotions and affect 
their work efficiency, and low work efficiency will in turn 

lead to higher work-family conflict and job burnout, thus 
forming a vicious circle (Bakker et al., 2003). The cross-
influence model proposed by Frone et al. (1992) holds 

that work-family conflict will cause psychological distress 
in the field of work and life, resulting in anxiety, 
depression, fatigue, incompetence and other feelings, 

while persistent negative emotions will cause emotional 
exhaustion. According to the theory of resource 
conservation, when employees are faced with conflicts 

between work and family, they will feel the depletion of 
physical, emotional and psychological resources (Wei 
and Ni, 2020). If they do not take actions to protect or 

reset these resources, job burnout will occur (Hobfoll, 
1989; Wright and Cropanzano, 1998), thereby reducing 
individual job satisfaction (Abate, et al., 2018). To sum up, 

job burnout is likely to be the key variable of work-family 
conflict affecting job satisfaction. Based on this, this study 
assumes that job burnout is a mediating variable between 

work-family conflict and job satisfaction. 
 
H2: Job burnout plays a  mediating  role  in  the  negative  
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impact of work-family conflict on job satisfaction. 
 
 

Moderating effect of perceived organizational support 
 
A good organization is an important driving force to 

support individual development. Perceived organizational 
support refers to an individual's overall view of the 
organization's emphasis on his own contribution and 

concern for his well-being (Kurtessis et al., 2017). 
According to the theory of resource conservation, when 
people face stressful events, they will mobilize resources 

to improve the situation, thus offsetting the continuing 
challenges and reducing the negative impact of stress 
(Eisenberger et al., 2020). The loss or acquisition of 

resources is an important mechanism driving the stress 
response. Therefore, when the school's work 
requirements for teachers are too high or the work 

resources do not match the work requirements, the work 
pressure of teachers will be greater, resulting in work 
tension, negative idleness and other symptoms (Ferreira 

et al., 2019). But at this time, if the organization can 
provide some material help or spiritual support to 
employees, it can greatly reduce the physical or 

psychological adverse effects of stress on employees 
(Yew and Ramos, 2019). Supervisor support can greatly 
reduce the level of job burnout, especially in the two sub-

dimensions of emotional exhaustion and 
depersonalization of job burnout. Previous studies have 
shown that perceived organizational support is beneficial 

to reduce the degree of job burnout (Kelly et al., 2021). 
Perceived organizational support is a buffer of stress, the 
individuals who feel emotional and material support are 

healthier than those who feel less support, perceived 
organizational support has a significant impact on job 
burnout, and the individuals who feel perceived 

organizational support are less likely to be emotionally 
exhausted (Shen et al., 2014). 

Similar studies have also found that a high degree of 

organizational help and support is effective in alleviating 
teachers' job stress and job burnout, and teachers 
working in a supportive environment generally produce 

less job burnout (Sari and Seniati, 2020). Perceived 
organizational support belongs to the category of 
resources. When individuals feel the perceived 

organizational support, it increases the value of 
resources, causes positive emotions, alleviates emotional 
exhaustion, and thus regulates the relationship between 

family-work conflict and job burnout (Lin et al., 2022). 
Therefore, this study infers that perceived organizational 
support may moderate the relationship between work-

family conflict and job burnout among female university 
teachers. Therefore, the following hypotheses are 
proposed in this study: 

 
H3: Perceived organizational support moderates the 
relationship among work-family conflict,  job  burnout  and  
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job satisfaction of Chinese female university teachers. 
Based on the above discussion, this study constructed 

a mediation model with regulation. It mainly includes the 

following three purposes: First, to examine the predictive 
effect of work-family conflict on job satisfaction of female 
college teachers; Second, to investigate whether job 

burnout plays a mediating role in the relationship 
between work-family conflict and job satisfaction. Third, to 
investigate the moderating effect of perceived 

organizational support in the mediating model. 
 
 
METHOD 

 

Participants  

 

This study used a convenient sampling method to conduct an 

online questionnaire survey among female college teachers in 

China. A total of 422 questionnaires w ere collected, and 410 valid 

questionnaires w ere retained, w ith an effective rate of 97.16%, 

excluding invalid questionnaires w ith too short answ er time and 

obviously unreasonable answ ers. Among them, there w ere 127 

people under 30 years old, accounting for 31%, 228 people 

betw een 30 and 40 years old, accounting for 55.6%, 47 people 

betw een 41 and 50 years old and accounting for 11.5%, 8 people 

over 50 years old and accounting for 2%. About their fertility status: 

77 (18.8%) people w ho had not yet given birth, 265 people w ho had 

one child (64.6%), 66 (16.1%) people w ho had tw o children and 2 

(0.4%) people w ho had three children. There are 133 

undergraduates, accounting for 32.4%, 216 masters, accounting for 

52.7%, and 61 doctors, accounting for 14.9%. There are 51 people 

w ith ungraded professional titles, accounting for 12.4%, 192 people 

w ith junior professional titles, accounting for 46.8%, 109 people w ith 

intermediate professional titles and accounting for 26.6%, and 58 

people w ith senior professional titles and accounting for 14.1%. 

There are 103 people w ith w orking life of less than 5 years, 

accounting for 25.1%, 213 people w ith w orking life of 5 to 10 years, 

accounting for 52%, 71 people w ith w orking time of 11 to 20 years 

and accounting for 17.3%, and 23 people w ith the w orking time of 

more than 20 years and accounting for 5.6%. 

 

 

Tools  

 

Work-family conflict scale 
 

The Work-Family Conflict Scale (WFCS) developed by Netemeyer 

et al. (1996) w as used to assess the extent of w ork-family conflict 

among female college teachers in China. The scale consists of 10 

items, including tw o dimensions of w ork-family conflict and family-

w ork conflict. Likert 5 points are used, ranging from "1" for "strongly 

disagree" to "5" for "strongly agree". The higher the score, the 

higher the w ork-family conflict. In this study, the Cronbach's alpha 

coeff icient of the scale w as 0.881, and the Cronbach's alpha 

coeff icients of w ork-family conflict and family-w ork conflict w ere 

0.871 and 0.812, respectively. 

 

 

Job satisfaction scale 
 

The Minnesota Job Satisfaction Questionnaire (Minnesota 

satisfaction questionnaire, MSQ) developed by Weiss et al. (1967) 

w as used to evaluate the job satisfaction of female college teachers  

in China. The scale consists of 20 items, including three dimensions 

of intrinsic satisfaction, extrinsic satisfaction and general 

satisfaction. Likert  5  points  are  used,  ranging  from  "1"  for "very  

 

 
 
 
dissatisf ied" to "5" for "very satisf ied". The higher scores indicate 

the higher job satisfaction. In this study, the Cronbach's alpha 

coeff icient of the scale w as 0.919, and the Cronbach's alpha 

coeff icients of internal satisfaction and external satisfaction w ere 

0.856 and 0.858, respectively. 

 

 

Job burnout scale 
 

Maslach and Jackson (1981)'s Job Burnout Inventory (maslach 

burnout inventory, MBI) w as used to assess the job burnout of 

female college teachers in China. The scale consists of 15 items, 

including three dimensions of emotional exhaustion, 

depersonalization and low  sense of accomplishment. Likert 5 points 

are used, ranging from "1" for "strongly disagree" to "5" for "strongly 

agree". The higher scores indicate the higher job burnout. In this 

study, the Cronbach's alpha coeff icient of the scale w as 0.888, and 

the Cronbach's alpha coeff icients of emotional exhaustion, 

depersonalization and low  sense of accomplishment w ere 0.891, 

0.821 and 0.795, respectively. 

 

 

Perceived organizational support scale 
 

The perceived organizational support scale (POSS) developed by 

Settoon et al. (1996) w as used to assess the perceived 

organizational support of female college teachers in China. The 

scale contains seven items. Likert 5 points w ere used, ranging from 

"1" for "strongly disagree" to "5" for "strongly agree". The higher 

scores indicate the greater sense of organizational support. The 

Cronbach's alpha coeff icient of the scale in this study w as 0.897. 

 

 

Statistical processing 
 
SPSS 25.0 and PROCESS statistical softw are w ere used for data 

entry and statistical analysis, and Pearson correlation analysis, 

Harman single factor test, mediating effect analysis and moderating 

effect analysis w ere used for statistical analysis. 

 
 
RESULTS 
 

Common method bias test 
 

This study used a self-report questionnaire to collect 
data, and the results may be affected by common 
methodological bias. In order to minimize its impact, we 

have carried out program control in the process of data 
collection, such as anonymous testing and reverse 
scoring of some items. In addition, a Harman univariate 

test was performed in the subsequent data analysis to 
examine whether there was a common methodological 
bias problem (Zhou and Long, 2004). The results show 

that the eigenvalues of nine factors are greater than 1, 
and the explanation rate of the first factor is 17.549%, 
which is far below the critical standard of 40% (Podsakoff 

et al., 2003). Therefore, the common method bias in this 
study is not serious. 
 

 
Correlation analysis 
 

The   results   of   descriptive   statistics   and   correlation  
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Table 1. Statistical results and correlation analysis of each variable description (N = 410). 

 

Variables M  SD 1 2 3 4 

1.Work-family conflict 26.539 7.904 1    

2.Job satisfaction 77.005 10.899 -0.365*** 1   

3.Job burnout 33.532 9.205 0.552*** -0.730*** 1  

4.Organizational support 25.649 5.117 -0.315*** 0.853*** -0.670*** 1 
 

* * * p < 0.001, * * p < 0.01, * p < 0.05. 

Source: Authors. 

 

 
Table 2. Test of mediating effect of job burnout. 

 

 
Model 1: Job satisfaction Model 2: Job burnout Model 3: Job satisfaction 

β t β t β t 

Age -0.16 -2.23* 0.20 3.11** -0.01 -0.20 

Fertility 0.13 2.63** -0.14 -3.18** 0.02 0.68 

Education background -0.08 -1.69 0.03 0.71 -0.06 -1.63 

Professional title 0.03 0.43 -0.02 -0.41 0.01 0.22 

Years of Working -0.16 -2.28* -0.01 -0.11 -0.16 -3.15** 

Work-family conflict -0.38 -8.47 0.56 13.60*** 0.03 0.66 

Job burnout     -0.73 -17.94*** 

R
2
 0.21 0.34 0.56 

F 18.33** 35.31** 74.19** 
 

All variables in the model are standardized variables into the regression equation. 

Source: Authors. 

 

 
analysis of each variable are shown in Table 1. Work -
family conflict is negatively correlated with job satisfaction 

and perceived organizational support, and positively 
correlated with job burnout. Job satisfaction was 
negatively correlated with job burnout and positively 

correlated with perceived organizational support. Job 
burnout was negatively correlated with perceived 
organizational support. Based on this, we will continue to 

examine the mediating role of job burnout in the 
relationship between work-family conflict and job 
satisfaction and the moderating role of perceived 

organizational support. 
 
 

Testing the mediated mediation model 
 
Firstly, the mediating effect of job burnout was tested by 

using Model 4 in SPSS Process plug-in provided by 
Hayes under the control of age, fertility, education, job 
title and working years. The results showed that (Table 2), 

work-family conflict did not significantly predict job 
satisfaction (β = -0.38, p > 0.05), work-family conflict 
significantly positively predicted job burnout (β = 0.56, p < 

0.001), and job burnout significantly negatively predicted 
job satisfaction (β = -0.73, p < 0.001). The percentile 
Bootstrap method based on bias correction further found 

that job burnout played a full mediating role between 
work-family  conflict   and   job  satisfaction. According  to 

Wen Zhong lin's research method (Wen and Ye, 2014), a 
* B and C 'had different signs, and the effect was | ab/C' | 

= 15.14%. 
Secondly, model 7 in Hayes procedure was used to test 

the moderating effect of perceived organizational support 

under the control of age, fertility, education, professional 
title and working years. The results showed (Table 3) that 
in Equation 1, job burnout significantly predicted job 

satisfaction (β = -0.73, p < 0.001). In Equation 2, the 
interaction between work-family conflict and perceived 
organizational support negatively predicted job burnout (β 

= -0.08, p < 0.001). Therefore, work-family conflict, job 
burnout, job satisfaction and perceived organizational 
support constitute a moderating mediating effect model.  

Finally, to better interpret the mediated mediation 
model, a simple slope analysis was performed (Figure 2). 
Figure 1 indicates that work-family conflict significantly 

predicted job burnout in low perceived organizational 
support (β = 0.04, t = 10.70, p < 0.001) and job 
satisfaction in high perceived organizational support (β = 

0.04, t = 6.21, p < 0.001). 
 
 

DISCUSSION 
 
This study systematically examined the relationship 

between work-family conflict and job satisfaction of 
female college  teachers,  and the specific ways of effects  
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Table 3. Moderated mediating effect test. 

 

 
Model 1: Job satisfaction Model 2: Job burnout 

β SE t 95% CI β SE t 95% CI 

Age -0.02 0.08 -0.20 [-0.16,0.13] 0.14 0.07 1.89 [-0.01,0.28] 

Fertility 0.04 0.06 0.68 [-0.08,0.15] -0.11 0.06 -2.04* [-0.22,0] 

Education background -0.09 0.05 -1.63 [-0.19,0.02] -0.01 0.05 -0.22 [-0.11,-0.09] 

Professional title 0.01 0.05 0.22 [-0.08,0.11] -0.01 0.05 -0.24 [-0.10,0.08] 

Years of Working -0.20 0.06 -3.15
**
 [-0.32,-0.07] -0.10 0.06 -1.72 [-0.22,0.01] 

Work-family conflict X 0.03 0.04 0.66 [-0.05,0.11] 0.37 0.03 10.67** [0.30,0.43] 

Job burnout M -0.73 0.04 -17.94
***

 [-0.81,-0.65]     

Organizational support U     -0.54 0.04 -15.15** [-0.61,-0.47] 

XU     -0.08 0.03 -3.03*** [-0.14,-0.03] 

R
2
 0.60 0.56 

F 74.02** 74.19** 
 

Source: Authors. 

 
 

 

 
 

Figure 1. Hypothetical model. 

Source: Authors.   
 

 
 

 
 

Figure 2. The moderating effect of perceived organizational support on the 

relationship betw een w ork-family conflict and job burnout. 

Source: Authors.   
 
 
 

among those relationships. The results show that work -
family  conflict,   perceived   organizational   support,   job 

burnout and job satisfaction are moderating mediating 
models.  The  results show that work-family conflict has a  

 

 

 

 



 

 
 
 

significant negative predictive effect on job satisfaction, 
that is, the higher (lower) the work-family conflict of 
female college teachers, the lower (higher) their job 

satisfaction will be, which supports the previous research 
view that work-family conflict will significantly affect job 
satisfaction (Dodanwala and Shrestha, 2021; confirming 

that work-family conflict is an effective predictor of 
individual job satisfaction (Mesmer-Magnus and 
Viswesvaran, 2005). However, work-family conflict does 

not directly affect job satisfaction, but has a negative 
impact on it through job burnout. At the same time, the 
relationship between work-family conflict and job burnout 

of female college teachers is moderated by perceived 
organizational support.  

In the case of high perceived organizational support, 

the negative predictive effect of work-family conflict on job 
satisfaction of female college teachers will be weakened. 
That is to say, higher perceived organizational support 

has a buffer effect on lower job satisfaction caused by 
work-family conflict. This study reveals the mechanism of 
perceived organizational support and job burnout in the 

relationship between work-family conflict and job 
satisfaction of female college teachers, indicating that 
improving perceived organizational support has a positive 

significance in improving job burnout of female college 
teachers, and then improving their job satisfaction.  
 

 
The relationship between work-family conflict and job 
satisfaction and the mediating role of job burnout 

among female college teachers 
 
In a large number of previous studies, the results of the 

relationship between work-family conflict and job 
satisfaction are not consistent. Some results show that 
work-family conflict affects individual job satisfaction, 

while other studies suggest that there is no significant 
correlation between them (Carlson and Kacmar, 2000). 
This study confirms that work-family conflict has a 

significant negative predictive effect on job satisfaction 
among female college teachers. In addition, this study 
also found that job burnout plays a full mediating role 

between work-family conflict and job satisfaction of 
female college teachers. On the one hand, the level of 
job burnout of female college teachers will increase 

significantly with the increase of work-family conflict, 
which is consistent with previous theoretical models and 
research results (Butler, 1993; Frone et al., 1992), that is, 

work-family conflict is a key predictor of job burnout 
among female college teachers. According to the 
resource conservation theory, work-family conflict will 

lead to psychological distress of employees, resulting in 
emotional exhaustion and job burnout. In addition, 
according to the attribution theory, people often attribute 

conflicts and distress to work. And then take a passive 
and evasive attitude towards work (Zhan et al., 2023). On 
the  other   hand,   job  burnout  is  a  significant  negative  
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predictor of job satisfaction, which is also consistent with 
previous studies and theoretical models (Golembiewski et 
al., 1987), that is, the higher the job burnout, the lower 

the job satisfaction will be (Visser et al., 2003). Job 
burnout is a predictor of individual job satisfaction, which 
affects job satisfaction by affecting job stress, 

psychological resources, motivation and self-efficacy 
(Bakker et al., 2003). At the same time, for female college 
teachers, work-family conflict mainly indirectly affects job 

satisfaction through job burnout. Compared with other 
practitioners, female college teachers are affected by 
traditional social gender concepts and limited personal 

energy, and bear higher work-family conflict (Forster, 
2001), which will lead to higher levels of job burnout and 
physical and mental health crisis. Therefore, helping 

female college teachers to reduce the level of job burnout 
is helpful to improve their job satisfaction and physical 
and mental health. 

 
 
Moderating effect of perceived organizational support 

 
Perceived organizational support plays a moderating role 
in the relationship between work-family conflict and job 

burnout of female college teachers, and its effect occurs 
in the first half of the mediating path. When the perceived 
organizational support of female college teachers gets 

higher, the level of job burnout caused by work-family 
conflict will be reduced. This shows that improving the 
perceived organizational support of female college 

teachers is helpful to reduce their job burnout. High 
Perceived organizational support can convey a message 
to employees that the organization values employees' 

work efforts and is willing to reward them (Eisenberger et 
al., 1986), which can not only enhance employees' 
creativity, performance and job satisfaction, but also 

reduce the turnover intention, emotional exhaustion and 
low sense of accomplishment. As mentioned in previous 
studies, organizational support is conducive to reducing 

employees' work stress and stabilizing employees' 
emotions (Lingard and Francis, 2006). Employees are 
generally less likely to experience job burnout (Asad and 

Khan, 2003; Lee and Ashforth, 1996). Wang and Xu 
(2008) also believe that good perceived organizational 
support can effectively reduce teachers' job burnout in 

their research on primary and secondary school teachers. 
The results of this study are also consistent with the 
resource conservation theory, that is, for female college 

teachers, perceived organizational support is a kind of 
material or spiritual help, and it is an available resource to 
cope with pressure or challenges (Hobfoll, 1989). When 

they feel insufficient organizational support, their work 
pressure will increase, resulting in work tension, negative 
slack and other phenomena. 

Therefore, this reminds us that we can reduce the job 
burnout of female teachers in colleges through this 
targeted  way.  Previous  studies  have  shown  that when  
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college teachers receive development support from the 
organization, they will perceive the organization's 
recognition and expectation of personal value, resulting in 

a sense of organizational support (Lin, 2022). When the 
perceived organizational support is stronger, college 
teachers can experience the control and pleasure of their 

own behavior, so they are more willing to actively learn 
relevant knowledge for their own development and 
completion of work, and the activities that enhance the  

perceived organizational support include learning 
opportunities for teaching development, learning 
opportunities for academic development, and independent 

decision-making opportunities for career development 
etc. (Liu et al., 2018) which means that career 
development, employee benefits and training, and growth 

opportunities are the most important supportive HR 
practices (Allen et al., 2003; Meyer and Smith, 2000). 
Therefore, college teacher development centers should 

create a safe and comfortable environment for teachers, 
so that teachers are willing to seek help from teacher 
development centers when they are in trouble (Wei and 

Zhao, 2017). And need to actively respond to the 
demands of teachers, provide the required services, 
enable teachers to make suggestions, strengthen 

communication, reduce the mandatory pressure on 
teachers, and provide a fair atmosphere for the 
organization. Meanwhile, college leaders need to provide 

detailed leadership support, so as to enhance the sense 
of organizational support of college teachers (Lin, 2022), 
alleviate the level of job burnout and improve job 

performance and job satisfaction. 
 
 

Research deficiency and prospect 
 
Based on previous studies and theories, this study 

explored the relationship between work-family conflict 
and job satisfaction of female college teachers and its 
mechanism. The results show that work-family conflict 

has a significant negative predictive effect on job 
satisfaction, and work-family conflict of female college 
teachers affects their job satisfaction through job burnout, 

while perceived organizational support has a moderating 
effect on work-family conflict. The results have good 
theoretical and practical value to help female college 

teachers reduce job burnout and improve job satisfaction, 
and also provide a basis and inspiration for organizations 
to improve job performance and protect the physical and 

mental health of employees. 
However, this study also has some shortcomings: 

Firstly, this study is a cross-sectional study, so it cannot 

examine the causal relationship between variables, and it 
is necessary to further explore the causal relat ionship 
between these variables through experiments or 

longitudinal studies in the future. Secondly, job satisfaction 
may also affect the work-family conflict of female college 
teachers to a certain extent, which needs to be further 

explored  by   follow-up   studies   using   experimental  or  

 

 
 
 

longitudinal research methods. Finally, this study focuses 
on the impact of external factors (work-family conflict, job 
burnout, perceived organizational support) on job 

satisfaction of female college teachers, while internal 
factors such as personality need to be further explored 
and verified in the future. 
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This study aims to examine whether the career adaptation score averages of 1st and 4th -year students 
studying in different departments of the Faculty of Education differ significantly from the average 

scores of interest, control, curiosity, and confidence sub-scales aimed at measuring the sources of 
adaptation compared to the emotional intelligence score averages. Research is a descriptive study in 
the relational screening model. Of the 418 students in the research group, 314 were girls and 104 were 

boys. In this study, Personal Information Form created by the researcher to collect the data, the 
"International Career Adapt-Abilities Scale" developed by Savickas and Profeli (2012) and the Emotional 
Intelligence Assessment Scale developed by Hall (1999) were used. As a result of the research, it was 

found that the difference between the scores of the interest, control, curiosity, and confidence sub -
dimensions aiming to measure the career adaptability and adaptation sources of the students and the 
average scores of the emotional intelligence level was significant. In determining the groups that cause 

the difference between the averages to be important, the interest, control, curiosity, confidence, and 
career adaptation scores of the students with high emotional intelligence levels were higher than the 
students with medium and low emotional intelligence levels. In addition, it was observed that interest, 

control, curiosity, confidence, and career adaptation scores were higher in those with medium 
emotional intelligence levels compared to those with low emotional intelligence levels.  
 

Key words: Career adaptability, Emotional intelligence, College students.  
 
 

INTRODUCTION 
 
Career is important in terms of forming the identity, social 

roles, status, and lifestyle of the individual and covers the 
professional roles, experiences, and social networks that 
the individual undertakes throughout his/her business life. 

Many people, from the moment they enter the business 
world, want to meet their needs, achieve their goals, be 
successful in their  business,  and  achieve  promotion. In 

addition to the fact that the concept of career expresses 

the progress and promotion of employees in the work 
they do, the roles and job descriptions that individuals 
play throughout their lives in business life also express 

the concept of career. Career is a process that includes 
progress, pause and regression in roles related to work 
and   profession    in   the   pattern   formed    by   lifelong  
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profession and other life roles by influencing each other 
(Yeşilyaprak, 2012). A career, according to Super (1990), 
is a series of life-structuring events and is described from 

a developmental point of view. Savickas (2008), on the 
other hand, expresses the concept of career as the duties 
that are possessed before, during and after the 

profession, leisure activities, and other roles undertaken 
in society and the individual's adaptation and development 
while performing all these roles. A career is a lifelong 

process, beginning in childhood (Ginzberg, 1984; Super, 
1990). From a developmental perspective, a career 
reflects the full range of roles that individuals have 

throughout their lives (Herr et al., 2004). The conclusion 
drawn from all these definitions is that career is a lifelong 
process that starts from childhood and continues, and 

that it is a feature that evolves with a dynamic structure 
shaped by the individual's internal and external actors 
around him/her. Career adaptability refers to the 

readiness of individuals to tackle unpredictable changes 
in work conditions by preparing for predictable tasks and 
participating in job roles (Savickas, 1997). Career adapt-

ability, on the other hand, was used to describe the ability 
to make career choices and adapt to professional tasks. 
Career adapt-ability is "an individual's ability to make a 

series of successful transitions in which labor market, job 
organization, and underlying professional and 
organizational knowledge bases may undergo significant 

changes" (Bimrose et al., 2011). For adults, this term has 
been considered particularly prominent because it 
focuses on the relationship between the individual and 

the environment, and because it carries the idea that 
adults are involved in both career transitions and career 
change by developing coping responses and behaviors. 

Predictable and unforeseen situations may be included in 
the scope of career adapt-ability. The skills that enable 
resilience and adaptation to these crises are gathered 

under four dimensions. These include Interest (focusing 
on the future), control (having control over the career 
future), curiosity (discovering oneself and one's work 

environment), and confidence (believing that one can 
overcome career difficulties) (Savickas and Porfeli, 2012). 
These dimensions can be improved by building on top of 

each other. 
Today, career development is not only about knowledge 

and skills but also about the correct perception, 

evaluation, and expression of emotions. Emotional 
intelligence, which is defined as the use of information 
obtained through emotions in interpersonal relationships, 

is as important as IQ (Intelligence Quotient) in determining 
success in business life. It is thought that the problems in 
business life are not only caused by a lack of technical 

knowledge and skills, or a lack of ability related to IQ 
(Intellectual Intelligence) but that the EQ (Emotional 
Intelligence) level of the individual is related to the ability 

to adapt to a career. Emotional intelligence is the ability of 
an individual to recognize the feelings of himself and 
others, to be self-motivated, and  to control  his  emotions  
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and emotions in relationships (Goleman, 1998). Emotional 
intelligence refers to the fact that the individual develops 
the belief that he/she can do something in the face of life 

events and that he/she can control himself/herself and his 
environment with self-control and emotional management. 
Individuals with high emotional intelligence can postpone 

pleasure by controlling their own emotions and can 
control emotions such as anxiety and fear. In the face of 
difficulties, they prefer to struggle rather than give up. 

Emotional intelligence, which is related to the abilities and 
strategies to process emotions, has an impact on many 
decisions that an individual makes or will make in his/her 

life. The power of emotional intelligence to affect both 
oneself and others can also be significantly important in 
business life. As a result of all this, it is useful to consider 

the relationship between career adaptability and emotional 
intelligence. It can be said that the abilities such as 
coping, empathizing, motivating, and managing 

relationships within the scope of emotional intelligence 
have an effective place in the formation of the relationship 
between career adapt-ability and emotional intelligence. 

Emotional intelligence helps to improve an individual's 
career compatibility, as well as to organize change, seize 
opportunities and prepare for interaction with the 

environment. In addition, emotional intelligence is 
recognized as an important criterion in strengthening the 
career compatibility of individuals (Vashist et al., 2021). 

Researchers have also reported that people with high 
emotional intelligence are more successful in career-
related research, career compatibility, and job search 

(Bateman and Crant, 1993; Brown et al., 2003; Guan et 
al., 2015; Seibert et al., 2016). At the same time, 
emotional intelligence provides motivation and self-

regulation skills to plan one's career path and how 
achieve career goals, and to improve career adapt-
abilities (Coetzee and Harry, 2014; Parmentier et al., 

2019). According to the theory of emotional intelligence, 
recognizing and managing emotions helps individuals’ 
better control and regulate their actions towards their 

careers and rely on their internal processes to make 
decisions. When the literature is examined, many studies 
have been conducted to determine the relationship 

between emotional intelligence and job satisfaction, 
organizational citizenship behaviors, performance, and 
leadership. Studies have examined the relationship 

between emotional intelligence and career adaptability 
(Coetzee and Harry, 2014); job satisfaction (Weinberger 
et al., 2022; Kıvanç-Sudak and Zehir, 2013); job 

performance and organizational citizenship behaviours 
(Law et al., 2004; Côté and Miners, 2006); job 
satisfaction, organizational commitment, and 

organizational citizenship, (Carmeli, 2003),occupational 
burnout (Güllüce and İşcan, 2010); job satisfaction 
(Karakuş, 2008; Kırdök and Sarpkaya, 2017); leadership 

(Acar, 2002; Aksaraylı and Özgen, 2008); organizational 
citizenship (Özaslan et al., 2009). Studies have shown 
that emotional intelligence  is  an important element in the 
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entire career process of the individual. Accordingly, it is 
foreseen that those who recognize their emotions are 
aware of how their emotions affect events and use their 

emotions effectively will make more successful choices in 
their career lives. It has been found that individuals with 
high emotional intelligence (EQ) achieve successful 

results thanks to their ability to adapt quickly to the 
current situation, high level of flexibility (flexibility), high 
level of motivation-optimism (happiness), high level of 

self-confidence, managing and controlling their own 
emotions to produce good work (stress management and 
impulse control) (Coetzee and Harry, 2014; Weinberger 

et al., 2022). In addition, it has been found that having a 
high level of emotional intelligence encourages the 
individual, makes it possible to conduct research when 

necessary, and to continue the behavior of looking for a 
job without giving up. It is thought that Career Adapt-
Ability and Emotional Intelligence will be key elements in 

the transition of newly graduated individuals from 
university to business life and their future career 
processes and success. 

The time spent by individuals in business life in 
changing world conditions has started to increase 
gradually. This is a factor that increases the importance of 

career-related processes. As a result of the increasing 
importance of career-related processes, the frequency of 
research on these topics has also increased. In the 

selection of this research topic where career adapt-ability 
will be discussed, the effects of increasing the place and 
importance of a career in human life should not be 

ignored. In addition to having career-related skills in 
business life, it is necessary to be able to regulate 
oneself and one's relationships. This necessity, which 

brings with it the presence of emotional intelligence in 
organizational processes, is one of the main factors in 
choosing this study topic. Obtaining findings that can be 

used by researchers who will study emotional intelligence 
and career adapt-ability is considered among the 
possible contributions of this study to the literature. The 

teaching profession differs from other professions 
because of the decisive role it plays in raising future 
generations. Therefore, it can be said that teachers 

express an importance beyond their duties. In this study, 
it was examined whether the career adaptation abilities 
and interest, control, curiosity and confidence subscales 

scores of 1st and 4th-grade students studying in different 
departments of the Faculty of Education showed 
significant differences according to their emotional 

intelligence levels. 
 
 
METHODS 

 

Research model 

 

This study is descriptive research in the type of relational screening 

model conducted to determine w hether the career adaptation ability 

score and 4 sub-dimensions (interest, control, curiosity, confidence) 

scores   of   1st    and   4th-grade   students  studying  at  Çukurova  

 

 
 
 
University Faculty of Education differ signif icantly according to their 

emotional intelligence levels. The relational screening model is a 

research model that is often used to determine the existence and 

quantity of interaction betw een multiple variables (Büyüköztürk et 

al., 2013; Karasar, 2004). 

 

 

Study group 

 

The universe of this research is Çukurova University Faculty of 

Education 1st and 4th itconsists of students studying in the 

classroom. The sampling of the research is a simple random 

sampling method. In this direction, the study group of the research 

consists of a total of 418 students attending the 1st and 4th grades 

of German Language Teaching, Psychological Counseling and 

Guidance, Primary School Teaching, Science Teaching and Turkish 

Language Teaching at Çukurova University Faculty of Education. Of 

the students, 314 (75%) w ere girls, and 104 (25%) w ere boys, w ith 

a mean age of 20.81 years.   

 

 
Research process  

 

After obtaining the necessary permits, scales w ere applied to a total 

of 418 students studying in the 1st and 4th grade at Çukurova 

University Faculty of Education.The purpose of the research and 

the basic guidelines for the application of the scales w ere explained 

and applied by the researcher as a standard in the classroom 

environment.The voluntary consent form w as completed by the 

students. 

 

 
Data collection tools  

 

Career adapt-abilities scale (CAAS) 

 
Career Adapt-Abilities Scale (CAAS) is a scale developed by 

Savickas and Porfeli (2012) that aims to measure the career adapt-

abilities of individuals. The scale consists of a total of 24 items, the 

items are scored in the range of "not strong (1)", and "very strong 

(5)" in the f ive-item Likert type, and there are four subscales 

consisting of six items. These subscales, w hich aim to measure the 

sources of adaptation, consist of interest, control, curiosity, and 

confidence. It is possible to obtain total points from all items 

belonging to the scale. The high score on the scale in the low er 

dimensions is an indication that the individual considers 

himself/herself as stronger in that sub-dimension. The adaptation of 

the scale into Turkish w as carried out by Büyükgöze-Kavas (2014). 

As a result of the confirmatory factor analysis, it w as seen that the 

concordance values consisting of four factors w ere w ithin 

acceptable limits (χ2= 833.063, df= 248, p˂0.00; χ2 /df =3.36, 

RMSEA=0.060, SRMR=0.049; CFI=0.90). Cronbach’s Alpha internal 

consistency reliability coeff icients w ere found to be 0.91 for the total 

scale, and this value w as found as .78 for the interest sub-

dimension, as 0.74 for control sub-dimension, as 0.81 for curiosity 

sub-dimension, and 0.81 for confidence sub-dimension. Within the 

scope of this research, Cronbach’s Alpha internal consistency 

reliability coeff icients of the scale w ere found to be 0.83 for the 

interest dimension, 0.76 for the control dimension, 0.82 for the 

curiosity dimension, 0.81 for the confidence dimension, and 0.92 for 

the total score. The results of the analysis are expressed in the 

f indings section. 

 
 

Emotional intelligence assessment scale (EIAS) 
 

The  Emotional  Intelligence  Assessment  Scale  w as developed by  
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Table 1. One-Way Variance (ANOVA) Analysis results of career f it and sub-scale scores according to emotional 

intelligence level scores. 

 

Variable  N    SS F P  

Interest 

Low 65 18.62 3.39 

24.767 0.000 

Low-Medium 

Moderate 291 21.19 4.37 Low-High 

High 62 23.84 4.03 Medium-High 
        

Control 

Low 65 20.02 4.11 

26,103 0.000 

Low-Medium 

Moderate 291 22.05 3.92 Low-High 

High 62 25.08 4.17 Medium-High 
        

Curiosity 

Low 65 17.85 4.43 

34,559 0.000 

Low-Medium 

Moderate 291 21.09 4.19 Low-High 

High 62 24.08 4.21 Medium-High 
        

Confidence 

Low 65 17.92 3.93 

64,922 0.000 

Low-Medium 

Moderate 291 21.49 3.66 Low-High 

High 62 25.24 3.02 Medium-High 
        

Career Adaptability 

Low 65 74.40 12.58 

56,278 0.000 

Low-Medium 

Moderate 291 85.82 12.63 Low-High 

High 62 98.24 14.24 Medium-High 
 

Source: Authors. 
 
 
 

Hall (1999) and validity and reliability studies in Turkish w ere 

conducted by Ergin (2000). The scale is used to determine the 

emotional intelligence levels of university students. In the original 

study, the reliability coeff icient of the scale w as (Cronbach Alpha) 

0.84, the reliability coeff icient (Cronbach Alpha) w as found 0.86 in 

this study.The scale consists of f ive sub-scales: being aw are of 

emotions (6 items), managing emotions (6 items), self -motivation (6 

items), empathy (6 items), controlling relationships (6 items). The 

30-item Likert-type scale is scored as 1: strongly disagree, 2: 

partially disagree, 3: slightly disagree, 4: slightly agree, 5: partially 

agree, 6: completely agree.There are no inverted substances on 

the scale. In the calculation of the subscales, the scores of the 

responses given to the items that make up this subscale are 

collected. The sum of the scores taken from 30 items gives the total 

emotional intelligence score. 

 

 

Evaluation of data 
 

The data collected through the data collection tools w ere analyzed 

in SPSS 22.00 package program. In the study, it w as examined by 

one-w ay analysis of variance (ANOVA) to w hether the total and 

sub-dimension scores of the student's career adaptation differed 

according to their emotional intelligence levels. To determine the 

source of the difference betw een the means in differentiated cases, 

the Tukey Test w as performed. For the analysis of the data, per the 

research question, emotional intelligence scores w ere divided into 

levels taking into account 1 standard deviation score. Those above 

1 standard deviation score w ere defined as high level; those below  

1 standard deviation score w ere defined as low  level; values 

betw een these scores w ere defined as medium level. 
 
 

FINDINGS 

 
One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was performed to 
determine whether the career adaptation ability and  sub-

scale scores of the students of the Faculty of Education 

differed according to the emotional intelligence level 
scores and the results were given in Table 1. As seen in 
Table 1, according to the results of the one-way analysis 

conducted to determine whether the difference is 
significant between students' score averages from the 
emotional intelligence and the score averages from the 

Career Adapt-Ability Scale, and Interest, Control, 
Curiosity and Confidence subscales, it was determined 
that the difference between students' score averages 

from the emotional intelligence and Interest (F=24.767, 
p<.001), Control (F=26.103, p<.001), Curiosity (F=34.559, 
p<.001), Trust (F=64.922, p<.001) sub-scale score 

averages and Career Adapt-Abilities Scale total score 
(F=56.278, p<.001) was significant. Tukey test was 
performed to determine the groups that caused the 

importance of the difference among average scores. 
According to the results of the Tukey test, the interest, 
control, curiosity, confidence, and career adaptation 

scores of the students with high emotional intelligence 
levels are higher than the students with medium and low 
emotional intelligence levels. In addition, it was observed 

that interest, control, curiosity, confidence, and career 
adaptation scores were higher in those with medium 
emotional intelligence levels compared to those with low 

emotional intelligence levels. 
 
 

DISCUSSION 
 

This study aims to examine whether the average scores 
of  interest,  control, curiosity, and confidence sub-scales, 
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which aim to measure the career adaptation score and 
adaptation sources of 1st and 4th-year students studying 
in different departments of the Faculty of Education, differ 

in terms of emotional intelligence levels and score 
averages. In line with the purpose of the study, the 
students' average scores from career adaptation, the 

mean scores of the interest, control, curiosity, and 
confidence sub-dimensions aiming to measure the 
sources of adaptation and the average scores of the 

emotional intelligence levels were compared. It was 
found that the difference between the average scores of 
the interest, control, curiosity, and confidence sub-

dimensions aiming to measure the career adaptation and 
adaptation sources of the students and the emotional 
intelligence level score averages was significant. In 

determining the groups that caused the difference 
between the averages to be significant, it was seen that 
the average scores of the students with high emotional 

intelligence levels scores, career adaptation, interest, 
control, curiosity and confidence sub-dimension scores 
were higher than the students with medium and low 

emotional intelligence level score averages, and those 
with medium emotional intelligence level score averages 
were higher than those with low emotional intelligence 

level score averages. The sub-dimension of interest in 
career adaptability is the realization that it is important to 
adapt to the future and prepare for the career future. 

Career interest supports positive attitudes towards career 
planning and optimism. Career indifference, on the 
contrary, reflects a lack of planning and hopelessness for 

the future (Savickas, 2005). In this context, it can be said 
that individuals with high emotional intelligence have 
positive attitudes towards planning their careers and the 

challenges that await them. In the studies conducted 
consistent with the results of the research, it has been 
observed that individuals with high levels of emotional 

intelligence are more self-controlled and more planned 
individuals who can identify and manage their emotions 
(Coetzeand Harry, 2014; Parmentier et al., 2019; Pekaar 

et al., 2018; Pirsoul et al., 2022; Santos et al., 2018; 
Vashist et al., 2021). The control sub-dimension is when 
the individual feels responsible for structuring his 

professional future. Control covers variables such as 
decision-making, focus on control, self-confidence, and 
autonomy. Career instability is also seen as a lack of 

career control (Savickas, 2005). Career control refers to 
the individual's ability to make career decisions and 
determination (Koen et al., 2012). In this context, it can 

be said that individuals with high emotional intelligence 
are self-confident, independent, and more successful in 
making career decisions. It is consistent with the 

research result in the studies conducted (Brown et al., 
2003; Coetzee and Harry, 2014; Di Fabio andPalazzeschi, 
2009; Jiang, 2016; Udayar et al., 2018). The sub-

dimension of curiosity is the initiative to gather information 
about the types of jobs and job opportunities that the 
individual   wants   to  work  in  (Savickas,  2005).  Career  

 

 
 
 

curiosity involves the person doing research not only 
about the job and job opportunities but also about 
himself. Individuals with a high level of career curiosity 

make efforts to increase their awareness of their interests, 
talents, and life values as well as the characteristics of 
the profession, routines maintained, rewards, etc. 

(Savickas, 2020). Wanberg et al. (2010) state that job 
search is not a one-time event, but a medium- and long-
term process that recurs at various points. Acquiring 

accurate business knowledge involves a large number of 
steps that require physical and mental energy, as well as 
special time and effort, to overcome a series of 

challenges, such as assessing one's strengths and 
weaknesses, preparing the necessary documents, 
participating in job interviews and making choices (Pan et 

al., 2018). Mittal (2021) states that individuals with high 
levels of emotional intelligence have a unique role in 
employment success (number of jobs offers, starting 

salary, and job-search productivity), are more aware of 
their emotions, and have a greater capacity to integrate 
emotional experience and thoughts and actions.  In this 

context, it can be said that individuals with high emotional 
intelligence are sociable and know their interests and 
abilities better and gather information about opportunities. 

The studies conducted in this respect are also consistent 
with the research findings (Guan et al., 2015; Stubbs-
Koman and Wolff, 2008; Wanberg et al., 2010).  

Finally, the confidence sub-dimension can be explained 
as the individual's high level of self-efficacy in terms of 
successfully making training and vocational planning for a 

career, and at the same time, it also expresses that 
individuals consider themselves sufficient to solve career 
problems. The lack of this sub-dimension is the inability to 

perform roles appropriately, which can prevent individuals 
from achieving their goals (Savickas, 2005). Career 
confidence involves working to strengthen the individual's 

self-efficacy and self-acceptance (Savickas, 2020). One 
of the most important characteristics of individuals with 
high emotional intelligence is "self-activation". Mobilizing 

oneself involves making a plan, drawing boundaries, and 
solving the problems one encounters. In this context, it 
can be said that individuals with high emotional 

intelligence have a high level of self-efficacy, know what 
they can and cannot do, and can solve their problems. It 
is consistent with the research result in the studies 

conducted (Coetzee and Hary, 2014; Gardner and 
Stough, 2002; Parmentier et al., 2019; Pong and Leung, 
2023; Rudolph, 2017). Overall, a strong career fit skill 

enables individuals to proactively deal with challenging 
environments and develop the capacities they need to 
adapt to the work environment. Alignment involves 

adjusting career goals and choices to maintain a 
successful and fulfilling life career (Guo et al., 2014). It 
can be said that individuals with high emotional 

intelligence can adapt to business life more easily and 
thus be successful. Today, it is seen that the factors that 
ensure success in business  life  are  not  only knowledge 



 

 
 
 

and talent. There is a need for individuals who are 
efficient, foresighted, and able to adapt to changes, that 
is, individuals with high emotional intelligence. In this 

direction, in some studies conducted in Turkey, it has 
been determined that emotional intelligence has positive 
effects on leadership behaviours (Acar, 2002) and 

positive effects on academic career development 
(Aksaraylı and Özgen, 2008; Mammadov and Keser, 
2016), greatly increased job satisfaction (Kıvanç-

SudakandZehir, 2013; Karakuş, 2008). Abroad, many 
researchers have stated that other types of intelligence 
may be important in predicting who will be successful in 

life and have studied the development and functionality of 
emotional intelligence development programs for the 
future of a career (Seal et al., 2011; Carter, 2015). The 

issue of emotional intelligence and involvement in the 
profession emphasizes the business world of individuals, 
their experiences with the business world and the need to 

constantly discover themselves (Bubany et al., 2008). All 
these results show that individuals with high emotional 
intelligence may also have better career adaptation. 

Studies have also found significant relationships between 
emotional intelligence and career adjustment (Coetzee 
and Harry, 2014; Garcia and Costa, 2014; Parmentier et 

al., 2019; Pong and Leung, 2023). 
 
 

CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS  
 
It was found that the difference between the average 

scores of the interest, control, curiosity, and confidence 
sub-dimensions aiming to measure the career adaptation 
and adaptation sources of the students and the emotional 

intelligence level score averages was significant. In 
determining the groups that caused the difference 
between the averages to be significant, it was seen that 

the average scores of the students with high emotional 
intelligence levels scores, career adaptation, interest, 
control, curiosity and confidence sub-dimension scores 

were higher than the students with medium and low 
emotional intelligence level score averages, and those 
with medium emotional intelligence level score averages 

were higher than those with low emotional intelligence 
level score averages. The research can be carried out in 
different samples and at different grade levels. 
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Strengthening the cultivation of students’ innovation ability is an urgent requirement for the 
construction of China ’s innovation system, and vocational colleges are a crucial driving force for 
cultivating technical innovation talents. Therefore, this study aims to explore the influence of 

metacognition on innovative behavior among vocational college students in Hainan, China and the 
differences between the behavior of boys and girls. Five vocational colleges were selected by 
purposive sampling. A total 600 students and 577 valid questionnaires were obtained, with 285 male and 

292 female respondents. The results of the study found that the metacognition of boys and girls in 
vocational colleges has a positive and substantial  impact on innovative behavior, and that the effect of 
metacognition on the innovative behavior of girls is higher than that of boys.  

 
Key words: Vocational school students, metacognition, innovative behavior. 

 

 
INTRODUCTION 
 

Strengthening the cultivation of students’ innovation 
ability is urgently required to construct China’s innovation 
system and an important measure to promote higher 

education reform and higher-quality innovation of college 
graduates (Jia and Wang, 2018). Education is an 
essential core of cultivating innovative ability and 

innovative skills development. Innovative skills are skills 
that students must prepare for in the face of increasingly 
complex living and working environments (Keinänen et 

al., 2018). Therefore, college students need to have 
innovative abilities, and higher education is essential in 
cultivating     college       students'        innovative      skills 

(Ovbiagbonhia et al., 2019).  
In their research, Kim and Lee (2018) pointed out that 

metacognition is a critical dominant factor in enhancing 

innovative behavior because it involves planning, 
monitoring, and regulating specific actions to create and 
introduce new ideas. Schraw and Dennison (1994) 

defined metacognition as “the ability to reflect on, 
understand, and control one’s learning.” Metacognition is 
described as thoughts about one’s knowledge and control 

over one’s cognitive processes and includes both 
awareness of cognition and understanding of strategies 
to  change  cognition  (Flavell,  1979).  Kuhn (2000) noted  
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that metacognition developed early and asserted that the 
more explicit metacognitive thinking is, the more 
effectively can one engage in metacognitive thinking and 

control cognitive processes. 
However, when people face a new situation, they go 

through a social cognitive process in which they 

recognize available alternatives (Martinsen et al., 2011). 
Some people are more cognitively flexible than others, 
who can only remember one suitable option. In addition, 

higher cognitive flexibility is adapted more actively by 
exploring and selecting various ways of effective 
adaptation (Rubin and Martin, 1994). Students’ 

metacognition can also improve their innovative behavior 
(Ericsson, 1996; Kim and Lee, 2018). Therefore, 
understanding the influence of students' metacognition on 

innovative behavior is of great significance to developing 
students' innovative behavior. 
 

 
Relationship between metacognition and innovative 
behavior 

 
Flavell (1979) proposed the concept of metacognition and 
defined metacognition as knowledge or cognitive 

activities that reflect or regulate any aspect of mental 
conditioning, which is “cognition about cognition” 
(Sternberg, 1994). Learning is a lifelong and thinking 

process in which the most important structure is an 
individual’s awareness of his own learning and learning 
process, in other words, an individual’s metacognition 

(Goksu, 2021). Metacognition is the ability to think about 
our thoughts, and to be more precise, evaluate our 
thoughts’ views (Goksu, 2021). This paper defines 

metacognition as the psychological process of self-
awareness and self-regulation of one’s cognitive 
activities. The macroscopic thinking process of 

metacognition includes critical thinking, creative and 
reflective thinking, and problem-solving. Metacognitive 
skills are part of this process, along with metacognitive 

knowledge. The sub dimensions of metacognitive skills 
include oriented activities, systems sequence, evaluation, 
and refinement activities (Prins et al., 2006).  

Drucker (1985) pointed out that innovation is to endow 
resources with a new ability to create wealth and turn 
resources into natural resources. It emphasizes the 

benefits of innovation and a complete and systematic 
system. Innovation is not a stroke of the sky . They are 
learning through educational methods. Innovation is a 

complex process of generating, promoting, and 
implementing new ideas (Brown and Duguid, 1991; 
Kazadi et al., 2016). Students’ innovative behavior is the 

process in which they generate innovative ideas and 
strive to put them into practice in learning and 
participating in learning activities. A lack of intrinsic 

motivation to exhibit innovative behavior can lead to 
individual differences in innovative behavior. Those 
endowed with inherent reason are  learning-oriented  and  

 

 
 
 

free from stereotypes, wherein they try to acquire new 
options and ideas for problem-solving (Kim and Lee, 
2018). 

 During the learning process, student cognition critically 
impacts learning outcomes (Chang and Tsai, 2022). In 
the teaching process, the cultivation of cognitive 

strategies runs through all aspects of information 
processing, which will help the improvement and 
development of students’ metacognition level (Nie and 

Xu, 2001); Teachers should guide students to use their 
metacognition to consciously monitor and adjust the 
learning process, which is not only conducive to 

mobilizing students’ enthusiasm for learning but also 
conducive to improving their thinking quality and 
promoting the development of their intelligence. 

Metacognition plays a vital role in enhancing learning 
ability. It is of great significance to improve the learning 
effect and to pay attention to cultivating students’ 

metacognition ability in the teaching of new chemistry 
courses, improving their metacognition level, enabling 
them to master the relevant theories of metacognition, 

and applying metacognition theory to learning reflection 
(Ma, 2009). Moreover, effective metacognitive strategies 
can improve students' academic performance 

(Anthonysamy, 2021).  
Moreover, students who have received metacognitive 

instructions will acquire entrepreneurial skills faster than 

those who have not (Mitchell et al., 2006). Metacognition 
means learning strategies for active, innovative behaviors 
such as self-directed learning. For an individual to have 

the ability to set and implement goals, they need a 
mechanism to monitor and control the dreams 
themselves. In the case of self-directed learning, a 

voluntary program assumes that metacognition must 
precede an individual’s strategic behavior to enable 
autonomous learning through cognitive traits (Bae and 

Lee, 2010). Moreover, Cognition and metacognition are 
essential components in the creative process of 
generating, evaluating, and selecting ideas (Puente-Díaz 

et al., 2021). Metacognition is the most crucial dominant 
factor in strengthening innovative behavior because it 
involves planning, checking, and controlling specific 

actions in creating and introducing new ideas (Janssen, 
2000). In addition, reflective evaluation introduces 
metacognitive processes and strategies such as 

monitoring, reflection, and planning into students’ creative 
practice activities, pays attention to the students’ 
subjective status and initiative in the evaluation process, 

and enables students to continuously cooperate with the 
learning process and results. Monitoring and reflection 
encourage students to constantly solve deeper problems, 

create knowledge (Yang et al., 2016), and help them to 
generate innovative behaviors.  

This study intends to explore the influence of 

metacognition on the innovative behavior of students in 
vocational colleges in Hainan, China, and investigates 
the  difference  between  the  impact  of  metacognition of  
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Table 1. Descriptive statistics of variables. 

 

Variable Metacognition Innovative behaviors 

Boys  3.355 3.371 

Girls  3.305 3.292 

All 3.330 3.331 
 

Source: Authors. 
 

 

 

boys and girls on innovative behavior. 
 

 

MATERIALS AND METHODS 
 

Research objects and sampling 
 

This study mainly explores the influence of metacognition on the 

innovative behavior of students in vocational colleges in Hainan, 

China. It separately investigates boys and girls to understand 

w hether there is a difference in the impact of metacognition on their 

innovative behavior. The research participants in Hainan, China are 

students from vocational colleges. These colleges focus on training 

students to become applied professionals, w ith the majority of 

graduates entering the job market. Hence, innovation behavior is 

signif icant for vocational colleges. Five vocational colleges in 

Hainan, China, w ere selected through purpose sampling, surveying 

60 boys and 60 girls in each of the colleges (total, 600 students). 

With invalid questionnaires eliminated, a total of 577 valid 

questionnaires w ere obtained, w ith 285 male and 292 female 

respondents. 

 

 

Research instruments  

 

The metacognition scale constructed by Manzar et al. (2018) w as 

used, w hich includes nine questions for tw o dimensions, namely, 

metamemory (5 questions) and meta-attention (4 questions). The 5-

point Likert scale w as used to assess the level of metacognition on 

a scale of 1–5 points. In terms of the reliability analysis, the 

Cronbach’s α w as .887. Furthermore, confirmatory factor analysis 

(CFA) w as conducted to test the metacognition scale. The factor 

loading for all questions w as betw een .623 and .774.  

The construct reliability (CR) value w as 0.901, exceeding the 

evaluative criteria of 0.60. The average variance extracted (AVE) 

value w as .503, exceeding the evaluative criteria of .50. This 

indicates that the scale has a high level of discrimination. As for the 

goodness of f it test of the scale, χ2/df = 5.675, RMSEA = 0.090, 

GFI = 0.944, AGFI = 0.903 SRMR = 0.0408, CFI = 0.944, IFI = 

0.945, NFI = 0.934, PNFI = 0.674, and PGFI = 0.545 (Bagozzi and 

Yi, 1988), w hich indicate that the scale has a satisfying goodness of 

f it.  

The innovative behavior scale constructed by Chang and Jaisook 

(2021) w as used, w hich includes nine questions for the follow ing 

three dimensions: “opportunity exploration,” “generativity and 

formative investigation,” and “championing and application.” The 5-

point Likert scale w as used to assess the level of innovative 

behaviors on a scale of 1–5 points. In terms of the reliability 

analysis, the Cronbach’s α w as 0.932. CFA w as conducted to test 

the innovative behaviors scale. The factor loading for all questions 

w as betw een .661 and 0.840. The CR value w as .948, exceeding 

the evaluative criteria of 0.60. The AVE value w as 0.624, exceeding 

the evaluative criteria of .50. This indicates that the scale has a high 

level of discrimination. As for the goodness of f it test of the scale, 

χ2/df = 5.205, RMSEA = 0.085, GFI = 0.936, AGFI = 0.898, SRMR 

= 0.0347, CFI = 0.957, IFI = 0.957, NFI = 0.948, PNFI = 0.707, and 

PGFI = 0.582 (Bagozzi and Yi, 1988), w hich indicate that  the  scale 

has a satisfying goodness of f it. 
 
 

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 
 
Descriptive statistical analysis 

 
The average score of metacognition and innovative 
behavior of students in vocational colleges can be seen 

from the descriptive statistics in Table 1. Students’ 
average score of metacognitions is 3.330, and the 
average score of innovative behavior is 3.331. The 

average number of metacognition of boys (3.355) was 
higher than the average number of metacognition of girls 
(3.305), and the average number of innovative behaviors 

of boys (3.371) was also higher than the average number 
of innovative behaviors of girls (3.292). 
 
 

SEM analysis 
 

Male students 

 
The overall adaptability test of the overall model for male 
students was conducted. Measures of absolute fit χ

2
/df, 

4.025; RMSEA, 0.103; GFI, 0.803; and SRMR 0.0574 
were close to the criterion value of 0.05 (Hu and Bentler, 
1999). Incremental fit measures, namely, CFI, IFI, NFI, 

and NNFI were 0.861, 0.862, 0.824, and 0.800, 
respectively. Parsimonious fit measures, namely, PCFI, 
PNFI, and PGFI were 0.757, 0.724, and 0.639, 

respectively. As such, the fit between the theoretical 
model and observation data is acceptable (Table 2).  

As seen from Figure 1, the path coefficients the 

structural between metacognition and innovative behavior 
is 0.831 (p < 0.05). It means that the metacognition of 
male students was a positive and significant impact on 

innovative behavior, and when the students ’ 
metacognition is higher, the innovative behavior also 
increases. 
 
 

Female students 
 

The overall adaptability test of the overall model for 

female students was conducted. Measures of absolute fit, 
namely, χ

2
/df, 3.436; RMSEA, .091; GFI, .830; and 

SRMR, .0498, were close to the criterion value of 0.05 

(Hu and Bentler, 1999). Incremental fit measures, namely, 
CFI, IFI, NFI,  and  NNFI  were  0.882,  0.883, 0.843, and 
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Table 2. Suitability indicators of the models. 

 

Identify items Male students Female students 

χ
2
/df 4.025 3.436 

RMSEA 0.103 0.091 

SRMR 0.0574 0.0498 

GFI 0.803 0.830 

AGFI 0.752 0.786 

NFI 0.824 0.843 

NNFI 0.800 0.821 

IFI 0.862 0.883 

CFI 0.861 0.882 

PCFI 0.757 0.776 

PNFI 0.724 0.741 

PGFI 0.639 0.660 
 

Source: Authors. 

 
 

 

 
 

Figure 1. Analysis of male students ’ metacognition on innovation behavior path ***p ＜ 0.001. 

Source: Authors. 

 
 

 
0.821, respectively. Parsimonious fit measures, namely, 
PCFI, PNFI, and PGFI were 0.776, 0.741, and 0.660, 

respectively. As such, the fit between the theoretical 
model and observation data is acceptable (Table 2).  

As seen from Figure 2, the path coefficients the 

structural between metacognition and innovative behavior 
is 0.898 (p < 0.05). It means that the metacognition of 
female students has a positive and significant impact on 

innovative behavior, and when students ’ metacognition 
improves,  it    is    conducive    to    innovation    behavior 

improvement. 
 

 
Conclusion 
 

The research results show that the metacognition of boys 
and girls in higher vocational colleges has a positive and 
significant impact on innovative behavior, which means 

that higher metacognition of students in higher vocational 
colleges,  will  result  in   higher   innovative   behavior.  In
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Figure 2. Analysis of female students ’ metacognition on innovation behavior path ***p ＜ 0.001. 

Source: Authors. 

 
 
 

addition, the improvement of students ’ metacognition in 
vocational colleges is conducive to developing their 
innovative behavior. This result is consistent with the 

research results of Ericsson (1996) as well as Kim and 
Lee (2018).  

In terms of metacognition, students in higher vocational 

colleges can concentrate in class, read, participate in 
lectures and internships, can understand all concepts and 
practical cases taught in class, remember some critical 

specific concepts from teachers, and be able to use these 
concepts in exams or tests, such as metacognitive 
memory and attention ability, so that you can help 

yourself to cut into the core of the problem from more 
angles, propose new methods to solve problems and 
make innovative ideas come true. In addition, 

Georgsdottir and Getz (2004) also believe that cognitively 
flexible people can find ways from new perspectives, 
propose innovative solutions in various ways, and find 

new solutions and when students recognize that they 
have opportunities to develop their abilities, they can 
engage in innovative activities (Goldsby et al., 2006). 

Therefore, students in higher vocational colleges should 
strengthen their metacognitive abilities, such as 
metamemory and meta-attention, to obtain more 

professional knowledge and abilities in professional 
learning and propose new solutions from different angles 
when encountering problems.  

However, in terms of path analysis, girls (0.898) have a 
more significant impact on innovative behavior than boys 
(0.831), which means  that  girls’  metacognition  is  more 

helpful to innovative behavior than boys . However, from 
descriptive statistical analysis, it can be found that the 
average scores of metacognition and innovative behavior 

of girls are lower than boys; thus, improving the 
metacognition of female students is more important .  

Therefore, students in higher vocational colleges 

should concentrate in class, understand and remember 
all the concepts and practical cases taught by the teacher 
in the classroom and other essential concepts, and apply 

these concepts in the test or practice. Cognitive memory 
and attention ability can propose innovative solutions, 
find new solutions, and make innovative ideas come true. 

 
 
Research contributions and research implications 

 
This study found from the results of the influence of 
metacognition on the innovative behavior of students in 

vocational colleges in Hainan, China, that both boys' and 
girls' metacognition can improve their innovative 
behavior, which shows the importance of metacognition 

for vocational colleges students' innovative behavior. 
However, the influence of girls' metacognition on 
innovative behavior is higher than that of boys. On the 

other hand, the overall average score of girls' 
metacognition is lower than that of boys, which is worth 
noting. Vocational colleges should enhance the 

metacognition of female students. Moreover, it can be 
seen from this that metacognition is a critical factor that 
must   be   paid   attention   to,   whether   in    the   actual 
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development of students' innovative behavior in Chinese 
vocational colleges or related research. 
 

 
Research limitations  
 

This study aims to investigate Vocational College 
Students in China, but only 5 Vocational Colleges in 
Hainan were investigated, and the research results may 

not extrapolate to other regions. Therefore, it is suggested 
that future research investigate different regions or 
different types of Vocational Colleges. 
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The dynamics of the 21
st

 century human life calls for adaptability to diversity, change and the ability to 

remove borders. Teacher education, in the midst of changes in social life, also calls for raising 
questions about pedagogical practices that can serve as a tool to make a difference. In this study, 
culturally relevant pedagogy is demonstrated as a promising strategy in promoting a positive 

environment in EFL classes that has the power to encourage acceptance of multiple perspectives, 
maintaining positive relationships and healthy thinking. In relation, this article aims to investigate pre-
service EFL teachers’ experience of culturally relevant pedagogy in order to become a culturally 

responsive teacher. The participants were a group of 40 students, who were the pre -service teachers of 
an English language teacher education program at a state university in western Turkey. The pre-service 
EFL teachers registered for an elective English course , Language and Culture, conducted during the 

2021-2022 fall academic year. The objective was to promote pedagogical ideas for the pre -service 
teachers’ future teaching practices. The qualitative data was gathered through narrative frames and 
focus group interviews and the analysis of the qualitative data indicated that the special  modules 

designed for the course enabled them to become a culturally responsive teacher who  could build 
resilience for their professional journeys and promote a non-judgmental mind in a multicultural setting. 
 

Key words: Culturally relevant pedagogy, culturally responsive teacher, pre-service teacher education, English 
language teaching, resilience building, Syrian students in Turkey. 

 

 
INTRODUCTION 
 

According to Ladson-Billings (2009, p. 131) Telling 
Isn’t Teaching as teachers in the 21

st
 century can be 

identified as agents of flexibility and change, whom are 

expected to be aware of and well-prepared for the 
dynamics of multicultural classrooms that inherently 
welcome  cultural  diversity  (Pantić  and   Florian,   2015; 

Bourn, 2016; Datnow, 2020; Clausen et al., 2023). 
Therefore, teacher education programs must incorporate 
culturally relevant pedagogy to promote pre-service 

teachers to become culturally responsive instructors. As 
a competency for the 21

st
 century, becoming a culturally 

responsive teacher can be regarded as a vital element  of  
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teacher education programs for culture and can be 
interpreted as a vital element of language and the 
language classroom (Mitchell and Myles, 2004; Ho, 

2009). The indispensable relation between language and 
culture and vice versa (Halliday and Hassan, 1989; 
Moran, 2001) is also the root of the positive learning 

environment in which both the learners and the teacher 
act as citizens of the world. Therefore, the role of the 
teacher educators should encapsulate training of pre-

service teachers to become culturally responsive 
individuals who are ready to respond to cultural diversity 
in the classroom as agents of flexibility and as global 

citizens. 
In such an age, cultural boundaries are blurred with 

historical forces such as immigration and the 

characteristics of the 21
st

 century such as globalization. It 
is therefore not surprising to define cultural awareness as 
a necessary skill for intercultural communication (Baker, 

2009). Intercultural skills can be regarded as an essential 
element for a user of English as an intercultural 
communicator. As mentioned by Fantini (2012), 

intercultural competence also empowers the skills for an 
affective and appropriate intercultural communication to 
overcome cultural and linguistic differences. English 

language classrooms can be identified as one of the ideal 
places that have the potential to develop intercultural 
communicative competence (Young and Sachdev, 2011). 

However, in order to develop intercultural communicative 
competence, the teacher should be a culturally 
responsive teacher who is ready to develop pedagogies 

in culturally diverse classrooms (Bottiani et al., 2018). 
This study examined pre-service EFL teachers‘ 
experience of culturally responsive pedagogy. The 

following research questions were asked: 
 
1. How do students‘ perceptions of their professional and 

individual identity evolve after their experience with 
culturally responsive pedagogy? 
2. How does the special module alter the perceptions of 

pre-service EFL teachers regarding the Syrian students 
in Turkey and British people, who are the representatives 
of the target language they will teach? 

 
 
CULTURALLY RELEVANT PEDAGOGY AS AN 

AGENT OF FLEXIBILITY 
 
When one thinks about the diversity in American culture, 

it may not be difficult to surmise that culturally relevant 
pedagogy originated from USA scholarship. Stressing the 
vital necessity of pedagogy as a strategic tool for teacher 

education, numerous practitioner scholars have 
underlined the importance of ―multicultural teacher 
preparation in the 21

st
 century‖ (Gay and Howard, 2000, 

p.3) as they believe that ―the cultural and social distance 
between the student and the teachers‖ grows at an 
alarming rate and this can affect the instructional process  

 

 
 
 

negatively (Gay, 1993, p. 287). In line with this, 
practitioner-scholars such as Gloria Ladson Billings, 
Genova Gay, and Ana Maria Villegas and Tamara Lucas, 

who can be regarded as the pioneers of culturally 
responsive pedagogy (CRP), place cultural diversity and 
culturally responsive teachers at the center of 

education. These key researchers in the area concerned 
about the needs of diverse learners in such a 
multicultural world and the need of teacher candidates 

who are ready to understand how the dynamics of culture 
effect the teaching and learning process in classroom to 
create a better learning environment (Gay, 1993) and the 

ways to promote social justice and educational equity in 
classrooms (Ladson-Billings, 1995).Social justice, which 
is one of the core values of culturally responsive 

pedagogy, in education depends upon the belief that 
regardless of their background, race, gender, ethnicity, or 
other factors all students are valued and respected. 

Fostering a sense of belonging, social justice in 
education seeks to eliminate educational disparities.  

Several terms can be used to define CRP including 

culturally congruent, culturally appropriate, culturally 
responsive or culturally relevant pedagogy, which was 
coined by Gloria Ladson-Billings, as one of the key 

researchers of the area. CRP asserts that learning should 
be connected to the main components of social, 
economic, political, ethnic and linguistic elements of daily 

life that promotes the necessary skills for the students 
―…to impart knowledge, skills, and attitudes‖ (Ladson-
Billings, 2009, p. 20). Placing diversity and culture at the 

center of educational conundrum, CRP derives its origin 
from the need of developing an educational system to 
safeguard minority students in the USA and creating 

classroom environment in which diversity is valued 
(Ladson-Billings, 2009) and in which learning is for all 
students through empowering teachers who are naïve 

about the difficulties of their job and the significance of 
cultural community as an integral part of their 
professional life (Ladson-Billings, 2009).  

Various research practitioners highlight that students 
should be aware of the fact that education has the power 
to eliminate the challenges that originate from differences 

among social groups (Sleeter, 2011; Samuels, 2018; 
Ladson-Billings, cited in de Silva et al., 2018, p. 27; 
Rodríguez-Abitia, 2023). CRP not only focuses upon the 

needs of the culturally diverse students but also 
empowering teacher candidates to be ready for such a 
multicultural learning environment (O‘Keeffe et al., 2019; 

Maybin, 2019; Acquah and Szelei, 2020; Barrio, 
2021).The important question is to what extent CRP can 
help the teacher and students to create a meaningful 

connection between their cultural community and 
individual identities (Ladson-Billings, 1994). While CRP, 
places connectedness with all students, it also creates 

pathways to promote a culturally responsive teacher who 
can develop psychological safety (Ladson-Billings, 2009, 
p. 79)   in   the   classroom    where    the    students   feel  
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Figure 1. Defining culturally responsive teacher as a dreamcatcher. 

Source: Author 

 
 

 
themselves secure and supported (Billings, 2009) as 
culturally relevant teaching aims to eliminate racism, 

inequality, prejudice and injustice in social life (Ladson-
Billings, 1994). Underlined by Ladson-Billings, CRP has 
the power to encourage pre-service teachers to become 

agents of change in order to promote equality and 
flexibility (Ladson-Billings, 2009, p.145). In line with this, 
culturally responsive teachers can act as agents of 

flexibility who can build mutual support and 
understanding as CRP believes that there is an 
indispensable relation between good teaching and good 

relationships (Ladson-Billings, 2009). While CRP 
concentrates upon promoting an environment of flexibility 
for culturally diverse learners, it also encourages teacher 

candidates to become agents of flexibility.  
 
 

CULTURALLY RESPONSIVE TEACHERS AS 
DREAMCATCHERS  
 

Each student has different needs and even coming from 
the same cultural background in the same country cannot 
change the reality that each family has its own cultural 

system and values. In such a multicultural and diverse 
social milieu that calls for flexibility, teachers should take 
into account the cultural therefore, ethnic differences in 

the learning environment (Ladson-Billings, 2009).  In  The 
Dream Keepers: Successful Children of African American 

Children, Gloria Ladson-Billings underlines the 
importance of ―keeping the dream alive‖ (2009, p.xvi) 
rather than identifying the cultural diversity as despair. 

Deriving inspiration from Martin Luther King Jr.‘s famous 
speech ―I have a Dream‖, Ladson-Billings underlines the 
need for sustained efforts to overcome systematic 

barriers and advocating equality and justice in education, 
especially for minority groups. She defines culturally 
responsive teachers as ―the Dreamkeepers‖ (Ladson-

Billings, 2009, p. xvi) and she believes that the dream of 
equal opportunity for all students should be kept alive 
through educational practices. In line with this, the 

culturally responsive teacher can be interpreted as a 
metaphorical dreamcatcher. According to Native 
American traditions, a dreamcatcher is a symbol of 

protection, which is used to catch negative thoughts and 
dreams throughout the sleeping process just like a 
spider‘s web. In this context, the term dreamcatcher is 

used to define a culturally responsive teacher in class, 
who acts like a symbolic dreamcatcher to protect the 
classroom environment from negative elements such as 

prejudice, misperceptions, prejudicial thinking and 
eliminate them (Figure 1).The culturally responsive 
teacher can create a web of relationships that is designed  
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to catch the possible negative elements in a classroom 
as that kind of pedagogy gives a way for maintaining 
positive relationships developed between the teacher and 

the student (Abacioglu et al., 2020; O‘Leary et al., 2020).  
Cultivating an environment of flexibility, in which 

differences and diversity are accepted as wealth, the 

culturally responsive teacher can cultivate an 
environment of mutual respect that can allow students to 
value everyone and honor differences. As a 

dreamcatcher, the increasingly complex demographic 
changes therefore would no longer serve as an obstacle 
for a culturally responsive teacher. The integration of 

CRP to the curricula of teacher preparation programs 
with the best possible approaches and strategies can 
promote the ability to understand and value differences. 

Educational practices of teacher education programs 
should therefore match the needs of the new theoretical 
perspectives, such as culturally responsive pedagogy, 

critical pedagogy, social-emotional learning (SEL), and 
universal design for learning (UDL), which can address 
the needs of the dynamism of multicultural classrooms. 

To promote equity and justice, teacher education must 
support culturally responsive pedagogy as a central area 
of investigation. 

 
 
MATERIALS AND METHODS  

 

Research design 

 

Narrative inquiry is employed as the starting point of the current 

study. As a qualitative research approach, narrative inquiry aims to 

explore and understand individuals‘ lived experiences through the 

analysis of stories or narratives. Narrative inquiry analyzes stories 

and personal accounts to gain insights into their perspectives and 

the central focus is to examine how  individuals make sense of their 

experiences and how  they construct their stories. Narrative inquiry 

allow s researchers to capture the experiences and complexities of 

individuals through an in-depth analysis of w ritten documents 

(Chase, 2011). Narrative inquiry is used in this study as it gives the 

participants the opportunity to link their experiences and actions to 

make a story lived and told (Cresw ell and Poth, 2018, p. 68). 

Narrative research places the personal story at the center of 

collecting lived experiences that empow ers the researcher to create 

meaning from the stories (Riessman, 2005). While listening and 

understanding the stories, narrative inquiry opens a ―... w indow  into 

people‘s beliefs and experiences‖ (Bell, 2002, p. 209) w hich helps 

the researcher to look for deeper meanings. In line w ith this, 

narrative inquiry encourages the researcher to analyze the stories 

of the participants f lexibly to unveil the hidden meanings and 

messages behind their reflections. In this study, in order to draw  

meaning from narrative frames, the data collection process w as 

follow ed by transcription and documentation. While capturing the 

narratives in w ritten form, preserving the original content and 

structure w as important. So as to gain a deep understanding of 

participants‘ lived experiences, themes and the context, the 

narratives w ere read and re-read. Focusing upon the commonalities 

or patters emerged from the data; codes w ere assigned to specif ic 

elements or themes through thematic analysis. After looking for 

recurring themes or patters across the narratives, similar codes 

w ere grouped together to form overarching themes or categories. 

Within the light of research questions and objectives, the 

relationships  betw een  the  themes  w ere  examined.  The  f indings  

 

 
 
 
w ere documented in a clear and coherent manner. Finally the 

results of the narrative inquiry w ere presented, including supporting 

evidence from the narratives including the identif ied themes. The 

data analysis procedure involved revisiting previous steps as new  

insights emerged.  

 

 

Participants and setting 

 

The participants of the current study w ere 40 (20 females and 20 

males) Turkish speaking pre-service teachers of an undergraduate 

English language teacher preparation program at a public university 

in w estern Turkey. The participants w ere betw een the ages of 18 

and 30 and the study w as conducted during the 2021-2022 fall 

academic year w ithin the scope of  the elected course Language 

and Culture. All the participants enrolled voluntarily on the elected 

course. The majority of the participants planned to be English 

language teachers and some of them had experiences abroad or 

lived abroad some time in their lives w hile others had foreign 

English-speaking friends. Under the supervision of the researcher, 

w ho has been the instructor of the same department and university, 

the students w ere exposed to culturally relevant pedagogy for the 

f irst time and 10 students (5 females and 5 males) participated in 

the focus group interview s. The participants w ere informed that their 

participation w ould be independent from the grading process and 

they all participated voluntarily and signed the consent forms.  

 

 

Procedure 

 

The conceptual framew ork of the course design encapsulates a 

multi-cultural education. In the autumn of 2021-2022, the 

researcher w ho conducted the course designed a syllabus to 

integrate culturally relevant pedagogy into the students curricula. 

The course w as an elected course and the objective of the course 

w as to develop pedagogical ideas for the participants‘ future 

teaching practices. The curriculum of the 14-w eeks course covered 

the detailed analysis of the cuisine, literature, body language and 

gestures, popular culture, education systems, music, cinema, art, 

values and beliefs of 10 different cultures. Culturally , relevant 

pedagogy is infused into the course to encourage the pre-service 

teachers to interpret themselves as cultural beings and to develop 

cultural and ethnic know ledge about self and others for teaching 

students of all backgrounds. The multicultural background of the 

course is designed to encourage transformative learning for the 

participants‘ future teaching practices. The course content aimed to 

reflect diverse cultures and perspectives incorporating readings and 

materials to provide inclusive learning experience. The students 

w ere encouraged to explore how  race and ethnicity influenced their 

experiences as a pre-service teacher and as an individual. Critical 

examination of pow er dynamics w as supported by a positive 

learning environment and the participants encouraged sharing their 

perspectives through respectful discussions in order to foster self -

reflection. Videos w ere also integrated into the course content to 

help the pre-service teachers to broaden their perspectives about 

minority groups. So as to empow er the participants to take action 

for positive changes for minority groups, social justice issues w ere 

added to the course content. The voluntary participation w as a 

w ealth for the study and the course w as taught in English. The pre-

service teachers w ere divided into groups to encourage 

collaborative research. Each group chose a different culture and the 

members of the groups gathered outside the faculty to discuss the 

results of their researches and then they designed their 

presentations.  

The specif ic cultures of the presentations w ere chosen as a 

result of the interest of the pre-service teachers. The teacher 

educator, w ho w as also the researcher of the study, did not 

intervene in the selection process of the  cultures.  The  participants  



 

 
 
 
selected the culture they w anted to study and the teacher educator 

w aited for them to see w hether they w ould choose Syrian or British 

culture but none of them mentioned these cultures. Then the 

researcher underlined Syrian culture as there are many Syrian 

students in EFL classes in Turkey and British culture w hich 

represents the target language they w ill teach. Tw o of the groups 

preferred to change their subject and decided to present Syrian and 

British culture. The goal of the intercultural perspective of the 

course w as to encourage pre-service teachers to interpret 

themselves as cultural beings. To encourage multicultural teacher 

preparation for the 21st w orld, cultural diversity w as infused into the 

teaching process in order to make the participants develop cultural 

aw areness and to realize multicultural requirements of a 21st 

century teacher. Over the semester, the participants w ere exposed 

to values, beliefs, traditions and important features of social life of 

different cultures. The students prepared their presentations and 

some of the groups brought the traditional foods and costumes of 

the selected culture that created a positive environment in the 

classroom.  

According to the comments of the students, it can be assumed 

that the students enjoyed the multicultural course content. For 

instance many defined the course as ―interesting,‖ ―enjoyable,‖ 

―discoverable,‖ ―didactic,‖ ―attentive,‖ ―entertaining,‖ and ―fun.‖   They 

demonstrated how  they felt after they had participated the course 

w ith the follow ing w ords: 

 

I felt like a tourist each week, visiting different places, tasting 

different foods, and I felt  as if my friends who presented each 

culture as tourist guides (PST 10).  

 
A young girl’s best day on which she got many presents (PST 7). 

 
A never-ending story in which I was feeling utterly free. Differences 

made me feel free (PST 33). 

 
I was always curious about the diversity and richness of language 

and culture; the course was a great gift for me (PST 40).  

 
A travel all around the world (PST 37).  

 
An adventure times episode (PST 18).  

 
Going to a completely different place for the first time (PST 29). 
 
 

Data collection 
 

The instruments used in this research w ere narrative frames and 

focus group interview . The narrative frame used in the study 

(Appendix) includes incomplete sentences and blank spaces in 

order to encourage the participants to share their experiences 

f lexibly (Barkhuizen, 2011, p. 402).Narrative frames w ere used in 

the study to understand how  the pre-service teachers link their 

experiences and the circumstances that shape their stories 

(Glesne, 2016). Data collection for this study also included focus 

group interview s of 10 (5 w ere females and 5 w ere males) pre-

service EFL teachers w ho w ere part of the study. Interview ees w ere 

in the second, third and fourth grade to promote diversity. The focus 

group questions w ere developed in the light of culturally relevant 

pedagogy (Ladson-Billings, 1994; Gay and How ard, 2000). The 

interview  protocol questions w ere conducted to gain in-depth 

information about pre-service teachers‘ experience of culturally 

responsive pedagogy. The focus group discussions w ere audio 

taped w ith the consent of the participants and transcribed and 

based on the follow ing questions: 

 

1. What does culturally responsive pedagogy used in the course 

mean to you? 
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2. What are the effects of culturally relevant pedagogy upon your 

professional and individual identity? 
 
 

Data analysis  

 

After the data w ere obtained, student excerpts w ere not corrected 

grammatically in order to preserve originality; the 

researcher transcribed and analyzed them w ithin the light of 

thematic analysis procedure follow ed by Braun and Clarke (2006). 

Thematic analysis suited w ell to the analysis of  the qualitative data 

gathered through the narrative frames and focus group interview s 

as thematic analysis is a method that promotes a systematic w ay to 

identify, organize and offer insight into the myriad of themes from 

the data set (Braun and Clarke, 2012, p.57). Thematic analysis 

offered a certain kind of f lexibility to the researcher to focus upon 

the preservice teachers‘ experiences of culturally responsive 

pedagogy as the narrators of their ow n lived experiences and their 

reflections highlighted in the themes gathered from the data 

set.  Follow ing Braun and Clarke‘s (2006) 6 steps for thematic 

analysis, the researcher f irst familiarized herself w ith the data, and 

then she generated initial codes. She then searched f or themes, 

review ed, defined and named them. Finally, she produced the 

report. The use of thematic analysis in this study facilitated 

identifying and analyzing of the patterns of the qualitative data 

gathered from narrative frames and focus group interview s (Braun 

and Clarke, 2006). The narrative frames and the transcriptions of 

the focus group interview s w ere re-read to highlight the frequency 

counts carried out and to search for commonalities and differences. 

The theme, w hich is the overarching theme, becoming a culturally 

responsive teacher organized into categories as 1 general theme; 

resilience building for professional journey, and 2 sub-themes; 

development of professional and individual identity, and 

development of a non-judgmental behavior (mind) that all mean 

maintaining a greater perspective as the prominent characteristic of 

a culturally responsive teacher. 
 

 

Validity and reliability  
 

To ensure the validity and reliability of the study, an independent 

researcher w ho is an expert of English language teaching for 25 

years in the same ELT department analyzed and coded the data. 

The researcher of the study came together w ith the independent 

researcher and the data set w as read and re-read. The theme and 

subthemes w ere based on the researchers‘ consensus and the 

reflexive exercise of the researchers helped them to identify 

w hether their previous experiences have an impact upon their 

interpretation of the data (Braun and Clarke 2012).  
 
 

FINDINGS 
 

According to the qualitative data analyzed, the study 
revealed that pre-service teachers‘ vision of their future 

teaching experiences were affected positively as a result 
of their experience of culturally responsive pedagogy. 
The first noteworthy point to discuss is the pre-service 

teachers‘ building resilience for their professional 
journeys that promoted a non-judgmental mind, self-
confidence, maintaining positive relationships and 

development of positive coping strategies. While 
narrative frame excerpts are underlined as PST with 
numbers, focus group interviews are presented as FG 

with numbers in the study. The qualitative findings are 
presented successively.  
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Becoming a culturally responsive teacher 
 
Resilience building for professional journey 

(maintaining a bigger perspective) 
 
Building resilience is the general theme of the qualitative 

data that showcased the result that culturally responsive 
pedagogy helped pre-service teachers‘ development of 
positive coping strategies in class as an emphatic, self-

confident and non-judgmental individual and teacher.  
 
 

Development of professional and individual identity 
 
The qualitative data indicates that the participants‘ 

experience in culturally responsive pedagogy encouraged 
the participants to develop their professional and 
individual identity in a positive way. While their 

perceptions of their profession altered throughout the 
process, their interpretation of themselves as an 
individual was also affected in a positive way. The pre-

service teachers displayed an enhancement of 
conceptual understanding of their profession and 
individual identity. Almost all of the participants 

interpreted the need for culturally responsive pedagogy 
as a ―must‖ (PST 2; 11; 16; 20; 21; 27; 29; 33; 35, FG 3; 
9; 10) or ―a necessity‖ for a teacher candidate 

(PST3;8;12;14;17;22;26;28;30;32;34;38;40;FG2;5;8). The 
frequency of the use ―must‖ and ―a necessity‖ 
demonstrates that they recognized a culturally responsive 

teaching as a ―must‖ after they had experienced culturally 
relevant pedagogy. The excerpts below display the need 
of becoming a culturally responsive teacher as a ―must‖ 

or ―a necessity‖ for an EFL teacher: 
 
Knowing their cultural codes make it easier for me to 

understand other people from  different cultures. If I 
have foreign students, I will communicate with them 
easily. As a teacher this is a must (PST 21). 

Now, as I know English people and culture better I can 
teach that language more consciously. As a teacher this 
is a must (PST 35). 

 
I was able to see the differences among cultures. As a 
teacher this means more empathy more tolerance and a 

better learning environment. I realized that a teacher 
should have the power to be tolerant and emphatic. This 
is a great necessity for a teacher. I begin to interpret my 

profession from a different perspective (PST 8). 
 
I am able to interpret different perspectives and cultures 

respectfully this can provide me to become a better 
teacher as I believe that having the power to 
communicate interculturally is a must for a teacher (PST 

27). 
The course content must be taken as an important lesson 
by everyone. 

 

 
 
 

It showed us differences and similarities and how to live 
with them. I am not aware of the fact that culture is that 
much important as an important necessity for an EFL 

teacher (PST 40). 
 
The participants agreed that their experience of culturally 

responsive pedagogy helped them to interpret their 
profession from a different perspective and helped them 
to build resilience as they remarked that after the course 

they begun to feel themselves stronger as a professional 
and as an individual who is more emphatic than before. 
Many of the participants emphasized that their 

experience of culturally responsive pedagogy helped 
them to recognize professional and individual identity as 
a whole.  As the following excerpts indicate: 

 
As a teacher and as an individual, I learned about daily 
life, cuisine, education system,  body language and 

gestures, what to do and not to do in public and in my 
classes. This is a great gift for a pre-service teacher and 
for an individual who wants to act as a civilized being (FG 

3). 
 
I realized that I did not know anything about different 

cultures; this would be a tragic gap for a teacher…Not to 
know how to act to foreign students. I did not even think  
about this. The course helped both my professional life 

and my social life (PST 10). 
 
The course helped me to realize that we are all different 

yet unique. Now, I feel myself stronger than before as a 
teacher candidate (PST 24). 
 

I realize that diversity is great. Before the course diversity 
was a trouble for me now I am strong enough to define it 
as great in my classrooms and in my private life (PST 4). 

 
The OK sign means something completely different in 
another culture. Without that knowledge a teacher cannot 

be powerful. Now I feel myself quite strong as a world 
citizen. The course helped me to understand that a 
teacher should be a world citizen who is strong and 

civilized enough to teach all students (PST 15). 
 
The participants shared that they began to interpret 

diversity positively after the course content and the 
course content affected both their professional and 
individual identities: 

 
I feel more powerful. I have started to question the 
reason of why a usual action seems unusual for me. Now 

I am ready to understand any student or anyone from the 
world. I get to see a variety of richness in the world. I 
have never been part of such diversity. The teacher 

should be part of this diversity. I feel really self-confident 
(PST 9). 
There are various perspectives that  open  new  visions  I 



 

 
 
 

have never a chance to see. I define myself as a teacher 
differently (FG 10). 
 

The course is like a new breath of life. This class 
encouraged me to defend the idea of  “richness that 
exists in unknown and spoken world” as our culture will 

never be sufficient for us to conquer new knowledge as 
long as we keep living. I feel myself quite powerful as a 
teacher and as a human being (PST 13). 

 
Another participant said that she learned to respect the 
―personal space‖ (PST 27) of her future students and 

other people in her life.  
 
 

Development of non-judgmental behavior (mind) 
 
Pre-service EFL teachers‘ other response to culturally 

responsive pedagogy is their development of non-
judgmental behavior both as an individual and as a 
prospective teacher. Interviewees and the qualitative data 

gathered from the narrative frames highlighted that the 
pre-service teachers built resilience for their professional 
journey after they had taken the course as most of them 

agreed that their experience of culturally responsive 
pedagogy helped them to develop a non-judgmental 
attitude that means maintaining positive relationships with 

their students in professional life and in their social lives. 
Most of the participants linked this with the development 
of empathy. Another important gain of the course is the 

participants‘ altering perspectives of British and Syrian 
cultures and the members of these 2 cultures. Most of the 
participants stated that before their experience of 

culturally relevant pedagogy, they had had a negative 
attitude towards British and Syrian people. Many defined 
this as ―prejudice‖ and a ―danger‖ for a teacher. The 

frequency of the use of the words counts ; ―respect,‖ 
―tolerance,‖ ―empathy‖ indicate that they define their 
experience of culturally responsive pedagogy with these 

terms. The excerpts from the student‘s narrative frames 
and focus-group interviews are as the following: 
 

Now I know all the details about British culture. This is 
great because I realize that they are not cold and distant 
they just give importance to private space that k ind of a 

consciousness will alter my perceptions about the culture 
of the language I will teach. I learned many things about 
different cultures. It provides me developing empathy and 

being more considerate. I was shocked about my 
prejudicial mind against British and Syrian people (PST 
8). 

 
One of the most interesting things that I’ve learned about 
the cultural differences is definitely the way parents see 

their children. Now I can understand and respect my 
European friends and their families better. Last but not 
least, my students (FG 7). 
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Each culture is valuable and is important and different 
and to understand them is a must. English people had 
seemed to be cold to me but after learning their cultures 

my perceptions of them changed completely. I 
understood the cause of this. I did not know how to 
understand them (PST 34). 

 
I k illed my prejudices towards British and Syrian people 
but I could only do this when I began to understand them 

(PST 1). 
 
I learn to respect other cultures especially British and 

Syrian culture. To be honest, I am ashamed of not 
knowing how to respect their differences now I feel 
myself strong as a teacher (PST 20). 

 
I totally altered my perceptions of English people. I 
thought that they were distant and cold but after I have 

studied their culture I learn how to respect them (PST 
40). 
 

I realized that learning English culture is very important 
for me to teach the language of that culture. My 
prejudices towards them disappeared (FG 3). 

 
I learned a lot about Syrian culture. I did not know that 
this culture is very rich and diverse. I was quite 

prejudiced towards them but now I am not (PST 16). 
My worldview about Syrian culture changed a lot. I 
learned their cultural values and how to act when there is 

a Syrian student in my class (PST 22). 
 
To be honest I was not aware of the fact that learning 

Syrian culture would be that much of effect in my life. 
While I will be teaching them, without this information 
probably I would develop a certain form of prejudice 

against them. Now I know that I can understand and 
respect their differences (PST 34). 
 

Throughout this course I feel that difference is a great 
beauty in this life. Understanding differences and 
developing empathy are great comfort in my life 

especially when I think  about my prejudices towards 
British and Syrian culture. I am happy now because I 
achieved to destroy them (PST 19). 

 
The participants remarked that they linked becoming a 
culturally responsive teacher with becoming a strong 

teacher and an individual in social life. As highlighted by 
the participants: 
 

I learned why we need to respect different ideas and 
thoughts. Knowing culture is becoming a strong teacher 
and a good human being. (FG 5) 

 
I came from Germany and while listening German culture 
in this course I saw that  the  information  that  was  given  
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were quite right. Two of my close friends told me that 
after the course they began to understand why 
sometimes I reacted differently to same cases that were 

experienced in our social lives. This was great for me as 
being understood by others made me feel free (PST 30). 
 

Now I know why a student from one culture is more 
punctual than the other. It is just because cultural 
differences so as a teacher and as a living being now I 

am a world citizen who is strong enough to be a 
superhero (PST 25). 
 

The course helped me to prevent misunderstandings 
during intercultural communication in my professional and 
my private life. Now I can say that difference is a positive 

term. Mimics, gestures, body language these are all 
wealth. Knowing culture is equal to having a peaceful life 
as a teacher (PST 17). 

 
I changed my mind about culture and my profession. 
Now, I feel myself strong enough to get over differences. 

This will also help me in my private life (FG 4). 
 
My worldview changed completely. Now, I know what I 

should do and should not do in class and in my personal 
life (PST 27). 
 

All countries have distinctive features and I enjoy learning 
new gestures because some  of them have unexpected 
meanings. In class this will help me a lot (FG 9). 

 
Being late to a meeting is completely normal in one 
culture while it’s not in another. It made me to develop a 

link  between students’ attitudes in class and their culture. 
So, I will respect them. (PST 15) 
 

I began to interpret difference as beauty not as gap so I 
would try to be a tolerant teacher and a friend. (FG 1) 
 

 
DISCUSSION  
 

There is a dynamic relationship between language and 
culture and that kind of a relationship is the very root of 
culturally responsive teaching that acts as a bridge 

between home and school (Erikson and Mohatt, 1982). 
Originating from USA scholarship, culturally responsive 
pedagogy can be regarded as an important component of 

teacher education programs to empower social relations 
in classrooms as it limits the gap between the culture of 
home and classroom to promote cultural diversity 

(Ladson-Billings, 2009). As the students‘ academic 
success is directly affected by their cultural therefore, 
psychological well-being teacher education programs 

should focus upon the preparation of pre-service 
teachers for cultural diversity (King and Ladson-Billings, 
1990;  Noordhoff   and   Kleinfeld,   1991;   Beyer,   1991; 

 

 
 
 

Kleinfeld, 1992). As mentioned by Lipman (1993), the 
perspectives and beliefs of teachers generally remain 
unchanged towards some ethnic groups that underlines 

the need for the integration of culturally responsive 
pedagogy into the curriculum to develop a community of 
learners in classrooms where the interaction between the 

teacher and student is ―fluid and humanely equitable‖ 
(Ladson-Billings, 2009, p. 66). Culturally responsive 
pedagogy can be defined as a ―theoretical model that not 

only addresses student achievement but also helps 
students to accept and affirm their cultural identity while 
developing critical perspectives that challenge inequities 

that schools perpetuate‖ (Ladson-Billings, 1995, p. 469). 
The qualitative data analyzed in this study indicates that 
the pre-service teachers‘ experience of culturally 

responsive pedagogy altered the way they interpret 
themselves and others (Ladson-Billings, 2009). The 
overarching theme becoming a culturally responsive 

teacher organized into categories as one general theme; 
resilience building for professional journey and 2 sub-
themes; development of professional and individual 

identity, and development of a non-judgmental mind that 
all mean maintaining a bigger perspective as a culturally 
responsive teacher.  

Cultural diversity, as a significant component of the 
global world, has already blurred strict borders in social 
life and education (Kimmelmann and Lang, 2019; Liu and 

Bal, 2019; Estellés and Fischman, 2021). In line with this, 
cultural diversity became the central motive of the 
curriculum for the selected course. The analysis of the 

qualitative data revealed that the pre-service teachers‘ 
response to culturally responsive pedagogy is building 
resilience that means maintaining a larger perspective as 

future teachers. According to Masten et al. (1990) 
resilience can be interpreted as an ability that gives the 
power to overcome challenging or threatening 

circumstances (p.425). The idea of building resilience is 
gaining importance day by day especially after the Covid-
19 pandemic and when one thinks about the first 5 years 

of teachers most of whom are thinking about either 
leaving the profession or leaving directly without thinking 
(Wingfield, et al., 2000; Le Cornu, 2009; Tait, 2008). 

However, at the beginning of their career the teachers 
who can get over the obstacles they face in their 
professional journey are the ones who are resilient 

enough. (Ewing and Manuel, 2005; Le Cornu, 2013; 
Johnson et al., 2014) It might not be misleading to 
suggest that teacher burnout is therefore a significant 

barrier for many teachers (Madigan and Kim, 2021; 
Pressley, 2021). In line with this, the notion of resilience 
also gains importance in classrooms of diverse students 

where the increased attention of the teachers is culture 
and diversity. When one thinks about the 21

st
 century 

teachers, burnout is one of the threatening elements for 

teachers especially in the first years and in culturally 
diverse classrooms the energy is much more open to 
burnout   when  the  teacher is not a culturally responsive 



 

 
 
 

instructor (Costa et al., 2023; Strasser, 2023; McCarthy 
et al., 2023). In relation, it can be claimed that building 
resilience should be a significant component of pre-

service teacher education programs (Weatherby-Fell et 
al., 2019; Mansfield and Beltman, 2019; Weatherby-Fell 
et al., 2020; Lutovac and Assuncao, 2021; Ledger, 2021; 

McKay et al., 2023).  
Pre-service teachers‘ experience of culturally relevant 

pedagogy encouraged them to develop resilience for their 

professional lives that is linked to their development of 
professional teacher identity (McKay and Manning, 
2019). Teacher resilience, in this study, is understood as 

the ability to overcome the challenges of culturally 
diverse settings caused by unconscious biases and 
stereotypes, miscommunications and misunderstandings, 

a stronger sense of purpose in profession, and as ―a trait 
that actively fosters well-being‖ (Pretsch et al., 2012, p. 
322). In this study, becoming a culturally responsive 

teacher is identified as one of the dimensions of teacher 
resilience. It can be assumed that becoming a culturally 
responsive teacher and teacher resilience is closely 

interconnected. The more culturally responsive a pre-
service teacher becomes the more adaptable and flexible 
he/she becomes. Culturally responsive teachers can 

adjust instructional strategies in order to meet the diverse 
needs of their students and this fuels their resilience by 
giving them a sense of purpose. The process of 

becoming a culturally responsive teacher also involves 
the development of strong connections and empathy with 
students. Culturally responsive teachers can build 

supportive relationships with their students that can also 
contribute to their resilience. Culturally responsive 
teachers nurture student resilience through providing 

emotional support to help students navigate challenges. 
Throughout the process, the teacher takes on leadership 
role as a bridge between educational and social 

community. This also empowers teacher resilience as 
while teachers are focusing on nurturing student 
resilience, they also develop a stronger sense of purpose 

in their profession. The analysis of the qualitative data 
suggests that the pre-service teachers build resilience in 
two ways. The participants' development of professional 

identity and, last but not least, the limitation of prejudicial 
thinking. Most of the participants mentioned that their 
exposition to culturally responsive pedagogy helped them 

to build resilience as in the narrative frames and focus 
group interviews many of them mentioned that after the 
course they had begun to feel themselves strong enough 

to cope with ever-changing conditions of diverse 
classrooms (Howard and Johnson, 2004). As mentioned 
by Van Huizen et al. (2005) beginning with the 

Vygostkian perspective, the target of teacher education 
programs has depended upon the development of 
professional identity. In relation, the analysis of the data 

indicates that the participants identify strength and 
confidence not only as a signal of development of 
resilience but also of professional identity.  
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The pre-service teachers found a meaningful 
connection between becoming a culturally responsive 
teacher and being a strong teacher who can build 

resilience as the frequency of the use of the words ―must‖ 
and ―necessity‖ showcase their definition of becoming a 
culturally responsive teacher as an essential component 

of their professional and individual identity. Their 
experience of culturally responsive pedagogy 
encouraged the majority of the participants to underline 

that ―identity development occurs in an inter subjective 
field and can be best characterized as an ongoing 
process, a process of interpreting oneself as a certain 

kind of person and being recognized as such in a given 
context‖ (Gee, 2001 as cited in Beijaard et al., 2004). The 
notion of professional identity is connected to the way 

teachers interpret their images of self (Nias, 1989). The 
pre-service teachers added that they started perceiving 
themselves as culturally responsive teachers and 

individuals who have the emotional and intellectual 
capacity to understand, tolerate and respect differences 
of culturally diverse students and individuals. Throughout 

the process, many highlighted that they identified 
themselves equipped enough for classrooms of culturally 
diverse students. The analysis of the data unveiled that 

most of the pre-service teachers were confronted with the 
reality of diversity in EFL classes for the first time that 
illuminated their professional maturation process 

throughout the course. Their perceptions of what an 
effective teacher were altered as they defined 
professional identity as being global teachers and world 

citizens. Therefore, their images of self and others were 
altered professionally and individually (Knowles, 1992). 

The analysis of the qualitative data indicated that the 

second subtheme is the development of non-judgmental 
behavior (mind) both as a future teacher and as an 
individual. One of the challenges that awaits teachers is 

the need to develop a non-judgmental attitude for their 
professional journeys as they have to avoid being 
judgmental in culturally diverse classrooms. Non-

judgmental individuals are generally prone to perceive 
differences, new opinions and diversity as wealth not as 
an obstacle and teachers do not have the luxury to set 

standards or benchmarks for their students and therefore 
the need of a non-judgmental attitude is a must. The 
focus group interviews and the analysis of the narrative 

frames probably postulated an air of freedom for the 
participants as they reflected on their experiences 
sincerely and candidly. One of the significant results of 

the data analysis is related to the danger of prejudice 
against individuals from other cultures especially students 
and members of Syrian and British Culture. In the Turkish 

education system the number of Syrian students is 
dramatically high and most of the participants indicated 
that they did not have any idea about Syrian culture and 

they were prejudiced against Syrian students before their 
experience of culturally relevant pedagogy. Many defined 
this as a ―danger‖ for a teacher as  many  mentioned  that 
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their perceptions of Syrian culture altered dramatically 
and they learned how to respect their differences and 
began to feel close to the richness of Syrian culture. Most 

of the students mentioned their surprise that Syrian 
culture is close to their own culture and defined 
―prejudice‖ as a danger for a teacher. Another significant 

point emerged from the qualitative data is the 
development of a non-judgmental attitude against British 
people. What is interesting is the fact that most of the 

participants had defined British people as cold and 
distant however, after their experience of culturally 
responsive pedagogy most of the pre-service teachers 

underlined that they are not cold and distant but they just 
give importance to private space. The frequency of the 
words use ―empathy,‖ ―tolerance,‖ and ―respect‖ 

highlights that their experience of culturally responsive 
pedagogy altered their perceptions of other cultures 
especially Syrian culture, which represents the future 

students in their classes and British culture, which 
represents the culture of the target language they will 
teach. The analysis of the qualitative data demonstrated 

that the development of a non-judgmental mind 
(behavior) against other cultures also affected their 
degree of empathy, in a positive way, as most of the pre-

service teachers underlined that after having become a 
culturally responsive teacher they could understand why 
a student acts differently from the other. This theme has 

a vital importance as most of the participants emphasized 
the significance of knowing of cultural differences as they 
defined this as a ―must‖ for a teacher so as to promote 

mutual respect both in classrooms and in social life.  
Another dimension of culturally responsive pedagogy 

for pre-service EFL teachers is that they had the chance 

of being confronted with classroom realities as almost all 
of the participants confessed that they had ignored the 
significance of intercultural communicative competence 

that promotes professional resilience. It can be assumed 
that many students become part of teacher education 
programs with their previous experiences and prejudices 

before university (Chang-Kredl and Kingsley, 2014) and 
culturally responsive pedagogy can serve as an efficient 
tool for them to overcome prejudices against the 

other. War, earthquake, pandemic, immigration and 
compulsory exile are the main components of the 21

st
 

century world that might offer a gloomy picture about the 

difficulties of becoming a teacher. Building resilience is 
therefore a must for a pre-service teacher to overcome 
the difficulties of the age they live in. Culturally 

responsive pedagogy can be used as an efficient tool to 
destroy the borders among differences that give a way to 
understand, respect, and tolerate culturally diverse 

students in classes. That kind of a pedagogy can both 
promote the development of professional resilience and 
individual success in social life. Pre-service teacher 

education that has the power to alter future generations 
should give emphasis to the curriculum that supports the 
development of  culturally  responsive  teachers  who  are 

 

 
 
 

well-equipped to the diversity that will welcome them. As 
agents of flexibility pre-service teachers should be 
thought to be role models to their students so as to 

promote respectful, empathic and tolerant generations.   
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APPENDIX  
 
Narrative frame for language and culture course 

 
1. My journey with Language and Culture Course was like…This is because…. 
2. What I really enjoy while analyzing different cultures from all around the world is that…For example…  

3. The socio-cultural analysis of different cultures in Language and Culture course made me develop insights  about / an 
understanding of… For example… 
4. If pre-service teachers‘ predictions were not compatible with culturally  diverse classrooms… 

I think… 
5. If you wish, please tell me another story about your experiences in Language and Culture Course 
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